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NOMINATIONS HEARING

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 17, 1993

U.S. Senate,
Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition, and Forestry,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:00 a.m., in room

SD-332, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Patrick J. Leahy,
chairman of the committee, presiding.

Present or submitting a statement: Senators Leahy, Pryor,
Conrad, Daschle, Lugar, Grassley, and Dorgan.

STATEMENT OF HON. PATRICK J. LEAHY, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM VERMONT

The Chairman. I will ask the nominees—Mr. Tull, Ms. Holum,
Mr. Williams, Mr. Dunn, Mr. Beyer, and Mr. Buntrock—to please
come forward. Welcome. I am sorry for the abrupt lack of cere-

mony, but we are going to start a series of roll call votes at 9:30
and I am afraid that if we don't get started, some of you may be
here until February.

[Laughter.]
So I would ask if each of the nominees would raise his or her

right hand. Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you are
about to give will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but
the truth, so help you God?
Ms. Holum. Yes, I do.

Mr. TuLL. Yes, I do.

Mr. Williams. Yes, I do.

Mr. Dunn. Yes, I do.

Mr. Beyer. Yes, I do.

The Chairman. I hope the nominees will bear with me. We
are going to do the Barbara Holum nomination hearing first.

Ms. Holum has an illness in her family and she wanted to have an
opportunity to leave.

Ms. Holum, if you have some members of your family here,
please tell me for the record. Some day you will want your own
archive of this hearing record.

[The testimony resumes on page 2.]

[The prepared statement of Senator Leahy follows:]

Hon. Patrick J. Leahy, U.S. Senator from Vermont

We are here today to receive testimony from: John Tull, Jr., nominated to be a
Commissioner of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission; Barbara Holum,
also nominated to be a Commissioner of the Commodity Futures Trading Com-
mission; Anthony Williams, nominated to be Chief Financial Officer for USDA;

(1)



Grant Buntrock, nominated to be a Member of the Board of Directors of the

Commodity Credit Corporation; Wally Beyer, nominated to be Administrator of the
Rural Electrification Administration; and, Michael Dunn, nominated to be Adminis-
trator of the Farmers Home Administration.

I would like to welcome you, and your families, friends and colleagues who have
come to witness these proceedings.

Today, as you sit before this committee. The U.S. Department of Agriculture is

changing. Secretary Espy is working with Congress, and together we are refocusing,

repositioning, and reevaluating USDA's design and mission to help the American
farmer and the American consumer, and to advance American agriculture and agri-
cultural products in increasingly competitive world markets.
The Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC) is also adjusting in re-

sponse to rapidly changing global financial markets. Last year when we reauthor-
ized the CFTC, the committee focused its efforts on fighting fraud and abuse in

these important markets. As a result, the CFTC has emerged as a more powerful
agency with a big job. I am glad that we are moving ahead with these nominations
because we need a full complement of Commissioners to do the job well.

Each one of you is now being considered for top positions that will influence the
future of the Department of Agriculture and the CFTC. I look forward to hearing
your testimony.

TESTIMONY OF BARBARA PEDERSEN HOLUM, OF MARYLAND,
NOMINATED TO BE A COMMISSIONER OF THE COMMODITY
FUTURES TRADING COMMISSION

Ms. HoLUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My mother, Anita Peder-

sen, my mother- and father-in-law. Den and Catherine Holum, and

my nephew, Bruce, are here; also, a friend of my nephew's. Oh, and
my husband, John.

[Laughter.]
The Chairman. I was going to remark that your husband is one

of the few people in public office who knows how to cut his hair.

[Laughter.]
Ms. Holum, if you are confirmed by the Senate, will you faith-

fully execute the laws passed by Congress regardless of any prior
statements you have made or biases you may have held?
Ms. Holum. I will.

The Chairman. If your nomination is approved by the committee
and the Senate, do you promise to respond to requests to appear
and testify before this committee or any other duly constituted

committee of the Senate?
Ms. Holum. I do.

The Chairman. Ms. Holum, one of the concerns we had when we
reauthorized the CFTC was the requirement that contract markets
establish a rigorous audit trail. This is something I have worked
on for a number of years, and as part of the reauthorization we in-

vestigated the regulation of the commodity futures exchanges and
what kind of practices they had. There was the massive FBI sting

operation on the floor of the Chicago Exchange.
Do you think that the audit trail standards that were imposed

last year will be effective in detecting and preventing trading viola-

tions?

Ms. Holum. Mr. Chairman, I know that the Congress, the Com-
mission, and the exchanges have been looking at this question for

a long time, and as I understand it, when the exchanges come into

full compliance, the audit trail requirements will be an effective

means of better detecting and preventing violations.



The Chairman. Would it be your intention to work toward mak-
ing sure that the deadhne is followed and that the steps being
taken are completed?
Ms. HoLUM. Yes, Mr. Chairman. As soon as I am there and get

to meet with the staff and the other Commissioners, I would cer-

tainly make every effort to see that the audit trail standards are

implemented by the established deadlines.

The Chairman. We have had also the question of what to do
about derivative markets, and the CFTC had a report on derivative
markets. They said, "It is unlikely that the anticipated benefits
from combining the functions of the CFTC and the SEC into one

agency would outweigh the anticipated costs." But the report also

recommends that an interagency council be established to "identify
and consider common regulatory issues raised by over-the-counter
derivative products." That is obviously a complicated area.

How do you see the CFTC coordinating with the SEC or any
other appropriate regulatory agency on derivative markets?
Ms. HoLUM.The agencies which have jurisdiction over the futures

and securities markets, as well as over-the-counter financial instru-

ments, have, I believe, been working together in the past. I would
certainly look into whether or not that relationship is sufficient as
it is; and if not, the Commission would come to the Congress and
request a more formalized structure.

The Chairman. Thank you. Thank you very much.
Do you believe legislation is necessary to prevent the unregu-

lated sale of foreign currency futures to the public? Or are there

things that can be done without legislation?
Ms. HoLUM. In reviewing the most recent study that was done

by the CFTC in conjunction with the SEC and other agencies, there
seemed to be an agreement that there is no problem now, and ev-

eryone is being very careful to monitor the situation. So I would
think that if additional authority or legislation is necessary, we
would work with this committee to make that possible.
The Chairman. I look at something like the SEC and other agen-

cies and realize those who are regulated pay the costs of the regu-
lation. Do you think market participants should pick up more of
the costs of operating the CFTC?
Ms. Holum. Mr. Chairman, when I was at the CFTC in the late

1970's, this was a very big issue.

The Chairman. It still is.

Ms. Holum. I understand it still is, and I would certainly look
into it further and hope to come back to this committee when we
come up for reauthorization, hopefully with some kind of a rec-

ommendation.
The Chairman. Thank you.
Senator Pryor.
Senator Pryor. I have no questions.
The Chairman. Ms. Holum, I thank you very much for taking

the time, and certainly under the circumstances, please feel free to

leave. If there are further questions, they will be submitted in writ-

ing by the end of the day today.
Ms. Holum. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think I will stay here

with my colleague, Mr. Tull.



The Chairman. Okay. That is perfectly okay, but it is your
choice.

Mr. Tull, I will yield at this point to Senator Pryor, who is not

only one of the very best friends that I have in the U.S. Senate,
but he is also one of the very best Senators that either party could
have here. He has been a bulwark of strength on this committee,
as well as in a lot of other areas. I know that you and he know
each other. Incidentally, he speaks very highly of you even when
you are not in the room.

[Laughter. 1

David, I yield to you.

STATEMENT OF HON. DAVID PRYOR, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
ARKANSAS

Senator Pryor. Mr. Chairman, thank you for your overly kind

words, very generous always.
Mr. Chairman, I probably would not be your colleague in the

Senate had it not been for Mr. John Tull, who is a nominee to be
a member of the CFTC. He has been not only my friend and sup-
porter for many years; his family has likewise been friends and
supporters. His son and my son have been very, very close friends

down through the years, and I almost feel that Mr. Tull is a mem-
ber of our family in certain respects.

Before I say any more, Mr. Chairman, I would like to ask unani-
mous consent from you and our colleagues that a statement by
Senator Dale Bumpers in support of Mr. Tull be placed in the
record.
The Chairman. It will be placed in the record, and I should also

note for the record, Mr. Tull, that Senator Bumpers has also said

very nice things about you.

Hon. Dale Bumpers, U.S. Senator from Arkansas,
IN SUPPORT OF Mr. Tull

Mr. Chairman: It is with great pleasure that I can give my highest accommoda-
tion for the nomination of my good friend, John Tull, to serve on the Commodity
Futures Trading Commission. I nave known and worked with John for many years
on a variety of projects important to Arkansas and U.S. agriculture. I am convinced
that his appointment to the CFTC will provide further evidence of his excellent con-

tributions to public service and I strongly encourage this conrmiittee to approve his

nomination.
I will not go into lengthy detail here of John's long history of public service. How-

ever, to give some flavor of the breadth of experience he will bring to the Commis-
sion, it is noteworthy to mention his military service in both World War II and
Korea, his chairmanship of a number of State agencies and agriculture commodity
associations, and his personal involvement in conservation programs important to

rural America. Truly, he will bring to the Commission the broad base of understat-

ing about rural America that is so often missing on the boards and governing bodies
of financial and trading associations. For the everyday farmer who has come to rely
on the CFTC as a regulatory agency charged with protecting the commodity market-

place, he or she will know they have a friend in John Tull who will understand their

concerns.
It is apparent to every member of this committee that the futures markets are

an integral part of the agricultural economy and, indeed, the national economy. The
American farmer, too many times, has felt himself to he a pawn manipulated by
the unimaginable forces that comprise the futures industry. On too many occasions,
farmers have sensed, wrongly or rightly, that although their toil has produced the

greatest supply of food and fiber in the world, their return has not reflected the sum
total of their efforts.



The futures markets are, indeed, among the most sophisticated of marketing
strategies available to the American farmer. Unfortunately, they are also often con-

sidered the most complicated and misunderstood. For that reason, and for the others

alluded to above, I feel that John Tull's appointment to the CFTC is timely and his

swift confirmation by this committee will greatly benefit U.S. agriculture and those

of us charged with the responsibility of protecting and promoting all that it encom-

passes.
For my part, I look forward to working with John in my role as chairman of the

Appropriations Subcommittee on Agriculture and Rural Development, which has ju-
risdiction over the CFTC. I can assure every member of this committee that you too

will find John Tull to be an excellent member of the Commission and that your rec-

ommendations and suggestions to him on matters regarding the futures markets
will be met with enthusiasm, understanding, and action.

Senator Pryor. Mr. Chairman, if we were to have an election in

Arkansas as to which person probably should be named Mr. Arkan-
sas of Agriculture, I think hands down John Tull would win that

race. He is, in my opinion, also one of the best agriculture thinkers.

He has been receiving so many awards the last 15 or 20 years by
every organization and every group that I dare not even start to

list them. And when I heard that Mr. Tull would consent to give
a portion—or a goodly portion, I should say, of his time and wis-

dom to serving, possibly service on the Commodity Futures Trading
Commission, I was very pleased and excited. And I must say I was
surprised because I cannot quite see Mr. Tull leaving his farm and
his farming operation and the community that loves him so much
to come up to Washington, DC, and give the time that I know that
this is going to take. But we are better off because of his potential
service in this capacity.
John Tull, just to name a few of the things for my colleagues, has

been the past chairman of the Arkansas State Plant Board and
past chairman of the Arkansas Rice Council, past chairman of the
National Rice Council, the past president of the Arkansas Seed
Growers Association, the past president of the Arkansas Cattle-

men's Association, the past vice president of the Arkansas Soybean
Association, and on and on and on. He has received so many
awards that, once again, I think at this point I need not even start

to list them.
Mr. Chairman and my colleagues, I would just like to say that

it gives me great pride and pleasure to present Mr. John Tull, a
nominee for the Commodity Futures Trading Commission, and I

hope he will meet with your approval and the approval of all of our
members.
The Chairman. Thank you very much.
Mr. Tull, you know the question we ask all nominees. If you are

confirmed by the Senate, will you faithfully execute the laws

passed by Congress regardless of any prior statements you have
made or biases you may have held?

TESTIMONY OF JOHN E. TULL, JR., OF ARKANSAS, NOMINATED
TO BE A COMMISSIONER OF THE COMMODITY FUTURES
TRADING COMMISSION
Mr. Tull. I will.

The Chairman. And if your nomination is approved by the com-
mittee and the Senate, do you promise to respond to requests to ap-

pear and testify before this committee or other duly constituted
committees of the Senate?



Mr. TULL. I will.

The Chairman. Mr. Tull, as you heard, I asked Ms. Holum the
same question, but do you think that the audit trail standards im-

posed last year will be effective in detecting and preventing trading
violations?
Mr. Tull. Yes, Senator, I do. As you know, the exchanges are in

the process of carrying out the act and continuing to increase the

audit trail as the time nears for the 1995 conclusion.

As one who has traded in the pit, I have already seen the effects

of some of the innovations that have been put in to increase the

audit trail.

Yes, sir, I think they are on track, and I think they are needed,
and I think they will continue to be placed in position.
The Chairman. So you feel that we should keep right on on the

schedule we have as far as implementation?
Mr. Tull. Yes, sir, I do. I think it is a good schedule.

The Chairman. Frankly, I think it is something that in the long
run benefits all those involved in the commodity trading.
Mr. Tull. It helps the trader as well as the customer, ad it gives

us a better level playing field.

The Chairman. I have found in my experience the vast bulk of

people trading these commodities are very honest and very careful,
and this assures that you do not have a few of the bad apples that

spoil it for everybody else.

Mr. Tull, the CFTC is going to have to coordinate regulatory ac-

tivity in derivatives with the SEC and others. How do you feel is

the best way for them to do that?
Mr. Tull. Well, since there is a lot of confusion as to what de-

rivatives are and swaps and other instruments, I feel the best ap-

proach is the one that has been taken by the CFTC and the other

coordinating agencies. They feel, I believe, at this time that there

are adequate controls, but looking toward the future, I believe they
are in favor of setting up an interagency working group or commit-
tee of some sort to oversee and to see what is needed and try to

get a handle on these instruments.
The Chairman. And what about market participants picking up

more of the costs of the CFTC? How do you feel about that?

Mr. Tull. Certainly I think it is admirable for any regulatory
agency to be self-supporting by those whom they regulate. On the
other side, I would worry about how to fix the trading volume, also

how to fix the competitiveness of the exchange, particularly against
international markets and international trading.
The CHAmMAN. Mr. Tull, one thing I forgot to do, and I want to

so that we can have it in the record for some day when you or your
children or grandchildren or anybody else want to go back and read

this, we ought to note for the record—I have already met members
of your familv, but could you just indicate for the record who is

here so that they can at least be part of the Senate history.
Mr. Tull. My wife, Mary Tull; my son, John E. Tull HI; my

daughter, Betsy Landers from Memphis; and my daughter, Mary
Eldrige from Lonoke, Arkansas.
The Chairman. We are delighted to have all of you here, and I

just wanted to note it for the record that you are here.

Senator Lugar.



Senator Lugar. Mr. Chairman, I had a chance to visit with Mr.
Tull yesterday, and I am convinced that he is an admirable nomi-
nee. We discussed briefly what you have raised, Mr. Chairman, and
that is the problem, the complex problem in derivatives and the
need for the CFTC, SEC, or some combination to get a handle on
this with regard to public policy. I appreciate the answer that he
has given this morning. That is certainly a judicious approach. But
I would just say that the committee will actively support work chat
comes out of the Commission which gives you at least the handles
that you need for public policy.

I am delighted to see the nominee, and I support him.
The Chairman. Thank you very much.
You have some hard-hitting questions here. Senator Pryor?
Senator Pryor. I have no questions. For many vears, I have

asked him questions, and he has asked me a lot of them in the

past, Mr. Chairman.

[Laughter.]
But we are very proud that his family is here, and I was going

to make note of that. I am sorry I was remiss in my opening state-

ment.
The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Tull and Ms. Holum.

That takes care of the CFTC. As you can see, it has been a rigorous
examination. I know you are probably worn out from it, but we are

delighted to have you.
Having said that, I do not want to overlook the fact that the

CFTC is becoming increasingly an agency where a great deal of ex-

pertise is required. And as you know, in the areas of commodities

trading, the changes, I know, in the 19 years I have been here in

the Senate have been unbelievable, in what is traded, how it is

traded, and, of course, the worldwide aspects of it. So we are glad
to have you both there, and I wish you well.

Senator Lugar. Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the fact that two
nominees are being heard today. I think it is critical that the CFTC
membership come up to at least four members that these two are
nominated and confirmed. But I would hope that the administra-
tion would get a fifth member soon. This is a situation that we
have drifted on for a long time, and I know you share that thought.
The Chairman. I do share it, and I have been pushing with the

administration on that. In some ways, the CFTC is not one of the

high-profile agencies, and maybe that has been a problem. But
those of us who work with it here realize that it is without a doubt
one of the most important agencies we have because of the literally
trillions of dollars of trades that it regulates and has to oversee.

Senator Pryor. Mr. Chairman, if I might interrupt, I would like
for my colleagues to know that we now nave in the hearing room
Congresswoman Blanche Lambert, who is a new member of our Ar-
kansas delegation. She too represents this very fine Arkansas agri-
culture family in the Congress. Blanche, would you like to say a
word?
The Chairman. Congresswoman, good to have you here.
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STATEMENT OF HON. BLANCHE LAMBERT, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ARKANSAS
Ms. Lambert. Thank you very much.
The Chairman. Thank you for joining us.

Ms. Lambert. Thank you, Senator Pryor. I will just join you
briefly, and I apologize for being late. I intended to be quite

prompt. We have had one of those notorious journal votes over
on the House side, which everyone is well aware of.

The Chairman. You have a very significant day ahead of you,
too.

Ms. Lambert. Yes, sir.

The Chairman. There is more than a little bit of attention. It is

the only thing I could listen to on the radio, watch on television,
or read in the paper today.
Ms. Lambert. We are going to move beyond that today so you

can listen to something else on the radio tomorrow.
The Chairman. Good.
Ms. Lambert. But I am very pleased to be here. I represent the

district that Mr. Tull comes from and would just like to extend a
word on his behalf. Mr. Tull comes to us with a long list of creden-
tials from his distinguished resume, I know from his active involve-

ment with the Arkansas and the National Rice Council as well as

his position on the Chicago Board of Trade Rice Committee. But he
is also a real farmer, iust like my dad. And I think he brings a tre-

mendous amount to tnis nomination process and to the position he
has been nominated to, and I would certainly like to extend my
best as well as my best recommendation on behalf of a very fme
constituent of mine from the 1st District in Arkansas.
The Chairman. Well, thank you, Congresswoman. I appreciate

your taking the time to come over. I know it is a particularly dif-

ficult and busy day in the House. It means all the more to us.

Ms. Lambert. Well, thank you for having me.
Senator Pryor. Do you want to take any bets on the vote?

[Laughter.]
The Chairman. And if you have the most accurate and exact

number, I know at least one other person from Arkansas who
would love to hear from you.

[Laughter.]
Ms. Lambert. We have already spoken.
Thank you again for allowing me the opportunity.
The Chairman. Thank you.
Senator Pryor. Thank you, Blanche. We were in trouble with

this nomination until you walked in. I am glad you came.

[Laughter.]
The Chairman. Next is Anthony Williams, of Connecticut, who

has been nominated to be the Chief Financial Officer for the De-

partment of Agriculture. It is, Mr. Williams, I might say, important
to see this position filled. When the GAO did their report on USDA
management and problems associated with it over the past years,

they recommended having a chief financial officer who could report

directly to the Secretary. With the Department of Agriculture now
by far one of the largest agencies in the Federal Government, I

think this is extremely important with the tens of billions of dollars

worth of programs involved every year. You have 112,000 employ-



ees. That is 10 percent of the Federal nondefense civihan workers.
Ten percent in one department. With outlays of $60 billion, it is the
fourth largest budget of any Federal agency. You have a portfolio
of $120 billion. That would make it not only one of the largest
banks in the country, but one of the largest banks in the world if

it was a bank.
We are trying to find ways to combat waste and duplication. Sen-

ator Lugar and myself and others have been trying to streamline
and reorganize USDA. The Chief Financial Officer is probably
going to, as we go forward with that, see more of the inside of this

room than he might like because it is necessary. I think USDA has
to get its financial house in order. I am not saying something that
the Secretary disagrees with by any means. That is one of the first

things that he said when he became Secretary.
I think now that the Secretary has been there for almost a year,

now that he has a Chief Financial Officer coming, there is no rea-

son not to get moving very quickly on the areas of mismanagement
and waste.

I want your commitment—and, in fact, I will make the request
right now so that you will not feel that you are somehow going out-

side channels. If you see problems coming up or additional opportu-
nities for savings, I want you to come and see me personally. Just

pick up the phone and call me, or call Senator Lugar. I mean, this

is not a partisan issue in this committee. We want these savings.
We want to avoid problems before they occur. So can I have your
commitment that if you see those things you are going to pick up
the phone and call?

TESTIMONY OF ANTHONY A. WILLIAMS, OF CONNECTICUT,
NOMINATED TO BE CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER FOR THE
DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
Mr. Williams. Yes, sir. You not only have my commitment, but

you also have my appreciation that your oversight and your in-

volvement—^your involvement. Senator Lugar's involvement, and
the committee's involvement—is indispensable to us doing our

work, because without support we can have all the mechanics and
all the systems in the world and we are not going to do the job.
The Chairman. Well, the support is here. It is interesting that

on this committee you probably have as broad a politically philo-

sophical range as you can see, but you have virtual unanimity in

the committee that we want to streamline and have USDA work
better. It has gotten too large. There is too much money spent, and
there are areas where it is not prepared to go into the 21st century.

I think we all realize that past secretaries have. The current Sec-

retary does. But if we work together, we can make it far better for

this country because there are so many wonderful resources in the

Department of Agriculture that affect all of us, not just those who
are producing the food and fiber of this country, but all the rest of

us.

Mr. Williams. That is correct, Senator. One of the things I have
appreciated over the last couple of months at Agriculture is—well,
two things. In the midst of all the reports about the inefficien-

cies of the Department, the Department has still managed to re-

main very effective in many, many areas and to maintain very good
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customer service in many, many areas. I have also come to appre-
ciate the high degree of professionahsm of all the USDA staff. I

think the challenge facing all of us who talk about management
support is to try to get more efficiency out of these programs while
still maintaining that customer friendliness and that effectiveness.

It is a tall order, Senator.
The Chairman. Well, some of the most professional people I have

ever seen have been in the Department of Agriculture in a number
of different parts of the country, and certainly some of the most im-

pressive ones I have seen have been right up in my own State of

Vermont.
Senator Lugar.
Senator LuGAR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I visited with Mr.

Williams yesterday about some of the things that you have just re-

iterated, and I will not repeat. But both you and I have striven, as

I told Mr. Williams, to try to make certain the Secretary can actu-

ally operate as Secretary; that is, that he really has control of the

43 agencies, or even the 30 as he wishes to downsize the Depart-
ment. The position Mr. Williams is to fill is critical to this because
the financial officer has the opportunity, at least as I understand
the Secretary's new ideas, to train people in each of the various

branches, to have some common standards for accounting, and, fi-

nally, Mr. Chairman, an assurance that Mr. Williams gave me that

in a few months they will be able, if we were to ask how many em-

ployees there are in the Department, to tell us—which is an amaz-

ing feat.

The Chairman. You mean after all these years, Dick, we are

going to find out?

[Laughter.]
Senator LuGAR. Well, we will find out, and even more impor-

tantly, the Secretary will know, which is awfully important if he
is to manage well.

'

So I appreciate the spirit with which Mr. Williams is entering
into it, and I support his nomination.
The Chairman. Thank you very much.
Senator Pryor. Senator Lugar, you remind me of another day in

this same room when a new Agriculture Secretary had come before

us and was sort of giving us an update, I believe, of his first few
months or weeks in office. He said that he was astounded to find

out how many airplanes the U.S. Department of Agriculture
owned.
Senator Lugar. That is right.
Senator Pryor. He was still trying to count how many. They did

not know. Do you remember that?

The CHAmMAN. I remember that day. Every head around the

table came up and said, "Airplanes?" We all thought we were—you
know, one floor below us is the Armed Services Committee, and we
were wondering whether we were in the wrong committee.
Senator Lugar. There are discoveries all the time.

Senator Pryor. So our friend may actually find out how many
planes we own. You never know.
Thank you.
The CHAmMAN. Thank you.
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Mr. Buntrock, you were not here when I swore in all the mem-
bers. I am still watching that clock for when these votes start, so
if you would stand. Do you solemnly swear the testimony you will

give in this matter will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God?
Mr. Buntrock. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I do.

The Chairman. For the next nominee, Michael Dunn, this will

probably take several hours of intensive questioning.
[Laughter.]

For those in the press who are wondering, I should point out that
Mike Dunn served this committee in an extremely helpful fashion
and with me personally. We have known him for a considerable pe-
riod of time. He is also strongly backed by two extremely valuable
members of this committee. Senator Tom Harkin and Senator
Chuck Grassley, both of whom are good friends of mine and well

respected by all members of the committee.
Mr. Dunn, if you are confirmed by the Senate, will you faithfully

execute the laws passed by Congress regardless of any prior state-

ments you have made or biases you may have held?

TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL V. DUNN, OF IOWA, NOMINATED TO
BE ADMINISTRATOR OF THE FARMERS HOME ADMINISTRA-
TION

Mr. Dunn. I will.

The Chairman. And if your nomination is approved by the com-
mittee and the Senate, do you promise to respond to requests to ap-
pear and testify before this committee or any other duly constituted
committee of the Senate?
Mr. Dunn. I will.

The Chairman. Mr. Williams, I did not ask you that question
earlier. I would assume your answer would be the same?
Mr. Williams. That is correct, Senator.
The Chairman. Thank you.
Mr. Dunn, let me preface it this way: When we look at reorga-

nization of Farmers Home, REA, RDA, I have to worry how that
is going to come about in communities in my own part of the coun-

try. New England, but there are a lot of other small States that
are similar. I have talked to a lot of business leaders and Govern-
ment leaders in my region of the country. They tell me that the
overall structure of the current delivery system of business devel-

opment, housing, community infrastructure, doesn't require a radi-
cal change. You could have high standards, and I think they come
about in the current delivery system if State directors are given
central responsibility over the USDA rural development activities
in their States. That is assuming you pick good, strong State direc-
tors.

But the circumstances, for example, in rural Vermont might be
a lot different than the circumstances of rural North Dakota. Sen-
ator Conrad and I have States that are not all that different in

population, but extraordinarily different in size. Obviously a pro-
gram that might be tailored to work very well in Vermont may not
work in North Dakota and would require some flexibility on the

part of the State director.
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Will State directors, as is your intention, a State director espe-

cially
in small States, be given the central responsibility and the

flexibility needed to ensure that the three proposed USDA rural de-

velopment agencies are acting as one in their communities?
Mr. Dunn. Yes, Mr. Chairman. The agencies under the auspices

of Under Secretary Bob Nash are, in fact, working on a reorganiza-
tion plan that will accomplish just that and to actually provide for

differential responsibilities based upon the needs, the geographic,
social, economic needs of the individual States.

The Chairman. And I am sure you are not surprised by the ques-
tion. You have been in this committee room enough times to hear
me raise similar concerns over the years.

In the Farmers Home area of USDA, what are the most signifi-
cant opportunities possible to streamline the workforce?
Mr. Dunn. Well, I think there are a number of them. We are ex-

tremely excited, Mr. Chairman, with the possibilities of going
through a USDA service center concept, where we can have some
type of cross-training with employees from other agencies as per di-

rections given by you and the ranking member of this committee.
That is an opportunity for us to expand entry-level points, but still

maintain better services with fewer folks.

We are also looking at the problems that we have in our financial

area with the computer systems we have, and we see those prob-
lems are really some opportunities to provide new technology that
will allow the employees to do a much better job of processing those
loan applications, getting them through to fruition and getting the
services out much more quickly to the clients.

The Chairman. To contract out Farmers Home single-family
mortgage loan servicing to the private sector, is that one thing that
could help, or is it something that will be seriously considered?
Mr. Dunn. I would hope, Mr. Chairman, that we would be able

to look at where the savings came from in doing that. I have some
concern. When those loans were sold off to the private sector, they
were, in effect, the cream of the crop of Farmers Home loans, and
they had no delinquency rate. Now, as I look at those, I see that

they roughly have the same equivalent delinquency rate that the
rest of the Farmers Home portfolio has.

It appears the real savings in there is the opportunity of going
to escrow accounting and an amortization type schedule, which

they currently cannot do because of the antiquated computer sys-
tems they have at the financial center. I believe that we can take
from what that private corporation did and provide that type of es-

crow accounting and amortization schedule and get those savings
in-house.
The Chairman. Thank you. I share your concern about that com-

puter system, too, and that could help.
In the past, we tried to design the farm programs with an eye

both toward reducing farm debt but also in protecting wetlands. In

the 1990 farm bill, we made it possible for farmers to write off a

portion of their debt in exchange for a wetlands easements. It is

my understanding that only about 20 farmers nationwide have had
their debt written down in exchange for easement by Farmers
Home Administration. I mentioned 20. I think the Farmers Home
Administration has, what, 80,000, 81,000 farmers with farm owner-
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ship loans. Is it realistic to expect increased participation in this

program?
Mr. Dunn. It is an area that obviously there is a problem be-

cause it has not been utilized. We are also looking at that and giv-

ing some type of relief to those farmers and ranchers that have
found themselves in the flood plain zone as a result of the breach-

ing of a number of levees. So there are some opportunities that we
may be able to do some things in the future, but I think it is also
incum.bent upon us as lenders to ensure that that is taken into ac-

count prior to the Government making those loans.
The Chairman. Thank you. Senator Lugar?
Senator Lugar. Mr. Chairman, I have confidence in Mike Dunn,

and I think he has done a good job in the committee, likewise for

agriculture generally. There are lots of questions that I would like

to ask, but I want to expedite this hearing knowing that our votes
are now with 5 minutes. And so I will simply indicate my support,
and I look forward to working with you.
Mr. Dunn. Thank you. Senator.
Senator Pryor. I have no questions. I am glad to see Mike back.
The Chairman. Do you have any questions of Mike?
Senator Conrad. I would like to say on Mike's behalf as well

that I have great confidence in him. I think he is a superb appoint-
ment.
The Chairman. His association with me hasn't damaged him,

evidently.
Senator Conrad. Well, that has been

[Laughter.]
Senator Conrad [continuing]. Even with that.

The Chairman. Thank you very much.
Wally Beyer of North Dakota has been nominated to be Adminis-

trator of REA. Senator Conrad does know him, and, Mr. Beyer, he
has spoken very highly of you to me. He says nice things about you
when you are not in the room, similar to Mr. Tull. So I yield to

Senator Conrad.

STATEMENT OF HON. KENT CONRAD, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
NORTH DAKOTA

Senator Conrad. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me just say that Wally Beyer is the best of North Dakota,

and our State is extremely proud that the President has chosen
him to be the head of the Rural Electrification Administration.
Mr. Chairman, I have known Wally Beyer probably for 30 years,

and they just do not come any better than him. He brings to this

job the perfect mix of experience with the rural electric movement
as well as a detailed knowledge of rural economic development. He
has served in every position in North Dakota in those institutions
that are fostering economic development in a State like ours. He
has been a director of the Economic Development Commission. He
has been a director of the Myron Nelson Venture Capital Fund. He
has been a director of the North Dakota Future Fund. He has been
the manager of one of the largest rural electric cooperatives in the
State of North Dakota. And in every one of those positions he has
been superb.
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In addition to that, he finds time to be involved as a leader in

his community of Minot. He has been head of Task Force 1996 for

the Minot community. He has been involved in every kind of com-

munity organization. So I cannot say enough gooa things about

Wally Beyer. I have talked to many of the members of this commit-
tee, and I think we can be proud of sending forward his nomination
to the full Senate with hopefully the unanimous support of this

committee.

[The prepared statement of Senator Byron L. Dorgan follows:]

Hon. Byron L. Dorgan, U.S. Senator from North Dakota,
IN SUPPORT OF Mr. Beyer

Mr. Chairman: I take great pride in recommending to the committee that it favor-

ably report the nomination of Wally B. Beyer to be Administrator of the Rural Elec-

trification Administration (REA).
Mr. Beyer served for many years as the Manager of Verendrye Electric in Velva,

North Dakota. In that capacity he gained invaluable knowledge and experience
about the critical issues facing the REA today. His thirty years of service in rural
electric cooperatives have also acquainted him with the key role that coops play in

the life of rural America.
I would further point out to my colleagues that Mr. Beyer was appointed by the

Governor of North Dakota to the State's Business and Industrial Development De-

partment and to its Economic Development Commission. He also helped to found
the Basin Electric Power Supply Cooperative and managed a FmHA-sponsored, self-

help housing program.
This broad range of experience will enable Mr. Beyer to respond to the challenges

the REA faces. I would emphasize in particular that he is well-qualified to advance
economic development in rural areas that have suffered from chronically depressed
commodity prices. I also know that he is committed to work with Secretary Espy
in reshaping the REA to meet the needs of modern rural America.

Throughout my 13 years of service in the Congress, I have repeatedly turned to

Wally Beyer for advice on coop issues and rural development. He is a valued friend

who embodies integrity
and sound judgment.

In a word, I dont tnink President Clinton could have chosen a better person for

REA's top job. I give him my highest recommendation and
join

with my colleague,
Senator Conrad, in urging the committee to favorably report his nomination.

The Chairman. Thank you very much.
The Chairman. Mr. Beyer, you have heard the questions we

asked everybody. If you are confirmed by the Senate, will you faith-

fully execute the laws passed by Congress regardless of any prior
statements you have made or biases you may hold?

TESTIMONY OF WALLY B. BEYER, OF NORTH DAKOTA, NOMI-
NATED TO BE ADMINISTRATOR OF THE RURAL ELEC-
TRIFICATION ADMINISTRATION
Mr. Beyer. Yes, I will.

The Chairman. And if your nomination is approved by the com-
mittee and the Senate, do you promise to respond to requests by
this or other Senate committees, either for appearances or testi-

mony?
Mr. Beyer. Yes, I will.

The Chairman. The President recently signed into law legisla-
tion which requires REA to make loans to assist borrowers to im-

plement demand-side management and energy conservation pro-

grams. It is legislation I was quite interested in and helped write.

It is intended to make rural business and family consumers more
efficient users of energy. In fact, some State power commissions, in-

cluding the one in the State of Vermont, mandates such cost-effec-
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tive approaches because they avoid the need for costly power plant
expansions, are more environmentally sound and so forth.

Do you agree that demand-side management is a useful approach
to meeting energy demands?
Mr. Beyer. Yes, I do. Senator. In my former employment, we

were engaged in demand-side planning, and I am a strong sup-
porter of that. As I understand the new legislation, there is an au-
thorization for loan funds to accommodate some demand-side man-
agement. I would look forward to implementing the same should I

be confirmed.
The Chairman. The regulations implementing the provision are

to be published by January 1, 1994. Would it be your intention to

move and try to follow the implementing schedule that is in the

legislation?
Mr. Beyer. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. In fact, the REA staff is

working on those regulations now and see no reason why they will

not be completed and available in the appropriate time.
The Chairman. I do not expect you to have an answer to this

next question, but it is something I would like you to look into.

Some of the rural electric co-ops were encouraged by REA in the

past to invest and invest heavily in nuclear power facilities. Now,
some of those power facilities, of course, went belly up, and a num-
ber of these REA's, especially the very small ones, face either fi-

nancial ruin or have had to raise their rates so high that it is al-

most devastating.
Would you look into finding out if there is any way that these

rural electrics could be helped, those who relied on REA's advice,
went heavily into nuclear power plants, and now find out that ei-

ther they have raised their rates to such a level that it is almost
impossible to pay them or they go into financial ruin?
Mr. Beyer. Yes, Senator. There is a work-out group among the

REA staff. I have not been fully briefed on those activities, but
should I be confirmed, I pledge to you that that will be one of the

priorities, and I will personally provide you with the status on how
that is coming.
The Chairman. Thank you. I would appreciate it if you would

sort of keep us posted on what is going on because it does affect

an awful lot of the States represented around this table and a lot

of other States besides the members of this committee.
Senator Lugar.
Senator Lugar. Mr. Chairman, I support Mr. Beyer. I think he

is an admirable nominee. I would like to yield at this point to Sen-
ator Grassley, who wants to make a statement about one of our
nominees.
The Chairman. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM IOWA

Senator Grassley. I am sorry that I was not here when Mike
Dunn was introduced, but I had planned to be except I always have
a farm radio program at 9:15, and so that interfered. So I hope
The Chairman. That is why you get re-elected by increasingly

huge margins.
[Laughter.]
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We did tell Mr. Dunn that you had said very nice things about

him, too, and had to me.
Senator Grassley. Well, I asked him if it wouldn't be better if

I would speak against him.
It is a pleasure for me to present to this committee Mr. Michael

Dunn, the President's nominee to be Director of the Farmers Home
Administration at USDA. Mike is a native of Keokuk in the far

southeastern corner of the State, and I have known him since my
days in the State legislature. Of course, that was a long time ago,
but our paths have crossed many times since then, and I have had
the pleasure to follow his career path which has brought him here

to this point.
I am always pleased when an lowan is nominated by the Presi-

dent for anything, but I am especially pleased that someone as

qualified as Mike is nominated for a position so vitally impor-
tant to farmers and also to our rural communities. His knowl-

edge of Iowa agriculture and especially his knowledge about

rural economic development will redound to the benefit of

farmers everywhere.
Mike has a proven record across a broad spectrum of experi-

ences. Though he is a Democrat, his non-partisan talents caught
the attention of former Iowa Republican Governor Robert Ray,
who selected him for various State positions. Many on this commit-
tee will remember his fine work during the farm credit crisis in the

mid-1980s.
As an advocate for the family farmer or as an administrator

on the local. State, and Federal level, Mike has demonstrated
the rare combination of talent and experience which has cul-

minated in his nomination. The breadth of his experience, the

tenor of his past advocacy, and the range of his knowledge of

banking, of agriculture, and rural development will ensure that

we as Senators will have someone at FmHA to do the best

possible job. More importantly, he will be someone that farmers
know will treat them fairly and will be understanding and will

have a sympathetic ear.

We will have a person who will provide the strong leadership
needed to tackle tough issues and who will direct the agency to

provide the services so desperately needed by America's farmers.

So I can think of no better candidate for the head of Farmers Home
than Mike Dunn, and I do applaud President Clinton's nomination
of Mike. I also know that our high expectations, Mr. Chairman,
will not be disappointed.
The Chairman. Thank you very much, and I appreciate that.

Also I will include in the record a letter from Barbara Mikulski
in support of Barbara Holum.i

Hon. Charles E. Grassley, U.S. Senator from Iowa

President Clinton has been accused by both sides of the aisle for lacking an un-

derstanding of agriculture. While I don't question the President's sympathies for the

American farmer—for he is from a very rural State—it seems that problems have
been created within his administration by the lack of political appointees at key po-

sitions within the USDA and elsewhere.

i^See Appendix, page 130.



17

I am hoping that today's nominations will bring the experience and knowledge
needed to enact needed farm measures, to defend the American farmer, and provide
guidance and direction to the President. Your counsel and advice will be sought on
numerous policy proposals, and I hope you will keep the American farmer in mind
as you formulate your recommendations.
As we have many nominees, I will end my remarks here. In closing, I would hope

that we could confirm these nominees will all due speed and get them to the floor

so that they could get down to business right away.

The Chairman. Mr. Beyer, I forgot to ask you also, I believe you
have family members here, too.

Mr. Beyer. Yes, Mr. Chairman. My wife, Pat, is here.
The Chairman. I met her before, yes.
Mr. Beyer. Thank you.
The Chairman. Yes. I want that in the record. It is an important

occasion in both your lives, and it should be noted that she was
here.

Do you have any questions?
Senator Conrad. No, I have no questions. I would like to just

make an additional statement on behalf of Grant Buntrock. I think
all of us on this committee have worked with him and hold him in

high regard. I also am very pleased about his nomination and want
to indicate that I strongly support it.

The Chairman. Mr. Buntrock, we will go to you. Do you have
family members here?

TESTIMONY OF GRANT B. BUNTROCK, OF SOUTH DAKOTA,
NOMINATED TO BE A MEMBER OF THE BOARD OF DIREC-
TORS OF THE COMMODITY CREDIT CORPORATION
Mr. Buntrock. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I do. My wife. Donna, is

here, and I have two of my daughters, Lee Ann and Janelle, and
her husband, my son-in-law, Marty.
The Chairman. We are delighted to have you all here, and I

wanted that noted because that does become a part of the perma-
nent record of the U.S. Senate.
Mr. Buntrock, if you are confirmed by the Senate, will you faith-

fully execute the laws passed by Congress regardless of any prior
statements you have made or biases you may have held?
Mr. Buntrock. I will.

The Chairman. And if your nomination is approved by the com-
mittee and the Senate, do you promise to respond to requests to ap-
pear and testify before this committee or other duly constituted
committees?
Mr. Buntrock. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I do.

The Chairman. Thank you.
Several conservation programs are currently administered by

your agency, the Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Serv-
ice. They are going to be transferred to the future Natural Re-
sources Conservation Service which would be created during reor-

ganization of the Department. Do you support the transfer of these

programs from your agency to the Natural Resources Conservation
Service?
Mr. Buntrock. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I do.

The Chairman. What about the overall reorganization proposal
for the Department in general and specifically the creation of the
Farm Service Agency?
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Mr. BUNTROCK. Mr. Chairman, as an individual who has spent
a considerable amount of my previous career with USDA, I think
it is long overdue, and I think we can make some real improve-
ments in this total reorganization, particularly at the field level of

the delivery system.
The Chairman. I am pleased to hear that, and I would encourage

you, as this goes along, because of your experience, your past
experience—I mean, you are not looking at this just in the ab-

stract. Anybody who has had experience in any large organization
knows what works right, but they also know that there are things,
no matter what the organization is, there are some things that do
not work right. I would hope that you would keep us posted here
as it goes along with suggestions you might have. Don't feel at all

hesitant to contact us. Both Senator Lugar and I and most mem-
bers of this committee are committed to making this work, and we
would welcome any advice or any help you might have.
Mr. BuNTROCK. Mr. Chairman, if I am confirmed by the Senate,

I expect and hope that I would be spending a considerable amount
of time not only with this committee but other Members of Con-

gress as we move through this reorganization process, which, of

course, affects all of us. So I expect that I will be spending a con-

siderable amount of my time working with this committee.
The Chairman. Thank you very much.
Senator Lugar.
Senator Lugar. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I appreciate that assurance, and we look forward to working with

you. It is an important task for your agency, and I think for the

credibility of agriculture generally. I support your nomination and
am pleased that you are taking on this responsibility.
Mr. BuNTROCK. Thank you, Mr. Lugar.
The Chairman. I would note that Senator Daschle has been held

up at another committee meeting. He wanted to speak on your be-
half. He had already talked to me about you, and he does have a
statement which will be included in the record.

[The prepared statement of Senator Daschle follows:]

Hon. Thomas A. Daschle, U.S. Senator from South Dakota,
IN SUPPORT OF Mr. Buntrock

Grant Buntrock is a native of my State and a longtime friend. He is also a true

professional in the very best sense of that word.
Grant will bring the same solid, responsible judgment to administration of ASCS,

and to the Board of Directors of the Commodity Credit Corporation, that he has

brought to every endeavor he has undertaken.

Uniformly—whether as a young ASCS compliance ofiicer in Brown County, South
Dakota; as general manager of a large Virginia farm; or as director of National
Farmers Organization's Washington office—Grant Buntrock has served the same
way, with quiet professionalism.
He prides himself on knowing his business, and he does.
He tries to come up with innovative ideas, then offer them with a minimum of

false flashiness, and he succeeds.
Grant is a leader by force of his knowledge, his experience and absolute integrity.
He has direct experience in farming, in administration, and in advocacy. That is

a triple combination possessed by very few. It is perfect for his role as ASCS Admin-
istrator, and as a member of the CCC's Board of Directors. It will stand him in good
stead in both positions.
As substantial as they are. Grant Buntrock's professional credentials are easily

equaled by his personal qualities. He is a friend who lasts. He cares deeply, both
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at home and on the job. His personality salves wounds and helps bring people to-

gether.
I would also like to congratulate Grant for his great work in moving grain prices

higher in the past few days. Since the Senate Agriculture Committee announced
this hearing last week to consider Grant's nomination to the Board of Directors at
the CCC, corn prices have risen 18 cents per bushel; the price of a bushel of soy-
beans has gone up 45 cents; and wheat prices are 6 cents higher. That's a pretty
good week. Of course we will

expect
similar results every week.

All kidding aside, I would like to ask Grant to convey a message to Secretary
Espy regarding commodity prices. The recent actions by USDA to reduce the com
ARP for 1994 concern me very much.
As we all know, commodity prices are on the rise, because, quite frankly, of sup-

ply and demand. I don't know how many times I have heard farmers,
agribusinessmen, USDA officials, and mv colleagues in this committee room, stress
how important it is to let farmers get their profits from the marketplace, and not
from Government programs. Now that that is finally happening, let s not move to
kill those profits by reducing ARPs.

Grant, 1 would appreciate your conveying that message to Secretary Espy, Under-
secretary Moos, and others in the decisionmaking process at the Department. And
I hope you won't just whisper it!

I know many of you have known Grant Buntrock for
years.

It is my privilege
nonetheless to formally introduce him to our committee today. He is an outstanding
professional, a very fine person, and I am certain he will do a superb job at ASCS
and at CCC.
Thank you.

Mr. Buntrock. Thank you.
The Chairman. He has said very fine things about you, and I

wanted to note that.

Senator Conrad.
Senator Conrad. Mr. Chairman, in the interest of moving the

hearing, I have a number of questions that I will submit for the
record. 2

The Chairman. Thank you.
Senator Grassley.
Senator Grassley. I would ask just one question of all of the

nominees, but direct it specifically towards the two of you from the

Commodity Futures Trading Commission. This is the never-ending
issue of credibility and integrity of our commodity markets.

It seems that we all have a lot of constituents out there that
maybe do not understand how the commodity markets work, and
distrust these markets. And you know the events of the last few
years, the trading sting in Chicago and other celebrated events,
and you know some of the things that the markets themselves are

trying to do to lower this inherent distrust.
Aside from tougher measures against market manipulators and

these better audit trails, what can you do as a Commissioner, each
of you, to allay the distrust and suspicion that many might have
of the future markets? And particularly what education functions

might you think would be appropriate or feasible which could help
the American farmer better manager his risks and have more faith
in the system and use it, which obviously is going to help their

profit?
Ms. HOLUM. Senator, you are certainly right that there is a prob-

lem with public education, and the markets are complicated but
they do serve a vital function for agricultural producers especially.
I am not real familiar with the education program they have ongo-
ing at the CFTC, but I would certainly look into that. I think it

2 See Appendix, page 25.
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is in everybody's interest to have more better-educated participants
in the market.

Senator Grassley. Please, Mr. Tull.

Mr. Tull. Senator, being a farmer myself and going to coffee

shops with farmers, I understand what you are talking about. And
I think all farmers have that fear because the futures markets are

so important to us. They set our price. They set the price that we
get at the elevator from the co-op or whatever. And there is always,
as you know, the danger of market manipulation. I think our first

responsibility is to protect the integrity of the market, be price-neu-

tral, and keep a level playing field.

To address the other question, there needs to be education. I

think with the cooperation of this agency and the Extension Service

of the USDA in farm meetings, I believe that we can bring the

message and some of the tools and audits that we use to give the

market integrity.
I believe that our land grant universities can do a better job in

business schools and in seminars in talking about the markets. Ev-

eryone talks about how to hedge, but nobody talks about the audit

trails and the things that are put in these markets to protect both
the buyer and the seller.

Senator Grassley. Thank you.
The Chairman. Incidentally, I should note for the record, as I

said before to Mike Dunn, Senator Harkin and Senator Grassley
have both spoken to me about you, and I know that Tom Harkin
is a close friend of yours. He is at another committee meeting, and
that is why he is not here. But he has indicated and wanted shown
for the record his strong support.
We will keep the record open until 5:00 today for any questions

for the record, as discussed with Senator Lugar, and the committee
will meet to approve the nominees and also NAFTA tomorrow
afternoon at 3:00 p.m.

So, with that, I thank you all. We will stand in recess.

[Whereupon, at 9:59 a.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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PREPARED STATEMENTS

Barbara Pedersen Holum

I am honored to be here as one of President CUnton's nominees to the Commodity
Futures Trading Commission.

My background has been provided to the committee. Let me stress just three

parts:

I was raised on the dairy farm in Nebraska that my family still operates—which
gave me an indelible understanding of how farmers depend on fair and competitive
markets.

In the late 1970's I was the CFTC's Chief Congressional Liaison Officer, where
I learned both the workings of the Agency and the importance of strong relations
with the Congress.

In 1981 I created and have since led the National Endowment for Soil and Water
Conservation, which has been an enduring partnership for conservation among farm
families, elected officials, Federal and State administrators, private groups, and cor-

porate leaders.

If I am confirmed, these experiences will shape my approach as we work to ensure
that futures markets will continue to off'er effective price discovery and risk man-
agement in a global economy.
The CFTC faces an abundance of challenges and opportunities over the next sev-

eral years. Fair pricing of agricultural products remains a central objective. But we
must also nurture innovation and competition in U.S. financial services. And in-

creasingly we must address the potential for expanding markets internationally—
including such places as the People's Republic of China and the Former Soviet
Union. Amidst these and other efforts, tne CFTC must soon be reauthorized—
presenting decisions that will aff'ect the largest portfolio and the smallest producer.

In moving forward we need a healthy regulatory environment in which the United
States can maintain its lead in futures and related markets, with reasonable safe-

guards. That environment should foster greater participation. It should recognize
that exchanges and off-exchange markets can complement each other, with neither

having an unfair edge.
If I am confirmed, I intend to promote strong and honest markets, consumer pro-

tection, and public confidence. I will seek sound working relations with the financial
services industry, and close cooperation with the Congress.

I'll do my best to answer any questions that you may have.

John E. Tull

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee: My name is John Tull, I am a
farmer and businessman from Arkansas. It is my pleasure and privilege to appear
before you this morning as you consider my nomination as a Commissioner oi the

Commodity Futures Trading Commission. Since you have before you a detailed de-

scription of my background, I will mention only a few points. My background is one
of diversified agriculture, having owned and operated a farming operation for most

(21)
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of my life. I have been a member of several commodity exchanges for over 10 years
and actively traded in the pit for my own account. This experience will bring to the

Commission a perspective of futures markets from that of a producer, as well as

that of a trader.

I have read of recent significant innovative developments in futures and deriva-

tive markets that cut across traditional regulatory lines. It is my view that a closer

working relationship among the Commission and the Congress, as well as the other

regulatory agencies is needed. It would be my wish to help bring about that needed
communication and cooperation.
Mr. Chairman, I would be happy to answer any questions that you or members

of the committee might have.

Anthony A. Williams

Mr. Chairman, allow me to thank you. Senator Lugar, and the members of the

committee for the honor of appearing before you this morning in an important step
in what has been for me a very constructive, informative confirmation process. It

has also been a pleasure to meet with staff of the committee, and I look forward
to working with them as I carry out the policies of President Clinton and Secretary

Espy and contribute my part to making TEAM USDA a reality.

Secretary Espy has often cited three complementary goals every USDA manager
must strive to achieve. We must maximize at once the effectiveness of our programs,
the efficiency of our operations, and the equity of our program impacts. In fact, the

Secretary's guidance forms a framework for the National Performance Review and
USDA's internal performance review, both of which place a strong emphasis on the

1990 CFO Act and the improved financial and general management practices that

have long been advocated by you Mr. Chairman, Senator Lugar, and other members
of the committee. I am pleased that the President has nominated me to serve as

Chief Financial Officer of USDA, and to give further leadership to the implementa-
tion of the CFOs Act in the Department.
As the second son of a decorated World War II Army officer and his wife—as

noted for her community leadership and caring—I learned growing up important
lessons about public service that I cherish to this day. My parents provided me with

an environment where I didn't think of limitations confining me, I thought of hori-

zons inviting me; I didn't complain about a "poor hand," I had to stand up and make
the best of the resources available. Sacrifice, honor, and excellence were values that

were instilled in me and remained with me during my military service, my volun-

teer efforts with inner-city children, my efforts as an alderman to streamline local

poverty efforts, and my service as Deputy Comptroller in improving efficiency of

State government operations.
Such a situation faces us in USDA today: the public must continue placing its

trust in a Department that works better, costs less, and makes do with the limited

resources all of us face in our daily lives. My vision of financial practices required
to accomplish this mission is formed as much by my educational, occupational, and
other professional pursuits as they are by the Vice President and Secretary's blue-

print for better government. In numerous areas as Deputy Comptroller I provided

key day-to-day oversight in efforts to reduce payment delays, improve auditing and

oversight, enhance budget execution activities, and expand financial reporting.
Under very difficult conditions substantial steps were taken to reinvent State gov-
ernment and financial management played a critical role.

Exposing more of government to market forces, better serving customers, costing

services, and measuring results will all necessitate a top flight financial team as

part of an overall management support program at USDA. If the Senate confirms

me, I will be seeking your help in undertaking the important work to be carried out

under the reorganization of USDA and the Chief Financial OfTicers Act. I look for-

ward to forging a close working relationship with this committee as well as with

the Deputy Secretary, the Assistant Secretary for Administration, and USDA agen-
cies in seeing that the Secretary's management agenda is achieved.

In closing I would like to once again acknowledge the support of my family—
especially my wife Diana—my daughter, the members of the Connecticut Office of

State Comptroller, and the many people I have already met at USDA. I hope that

as a result of my work USDA is an even better place for its loyal and devoted em-

ployees and customers.
Mr. Chairman, I would be most pleased to answer any questions that you or your

colleagues might have.
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Michael V. Dunn

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and good morning. For the record I am Michael V.
Dunn and I am honored to be here as President CHnton's nominee to be adminis-
trator of the Farmers Home Administration, a rural credit agency of the U.S. De-

partment of Agriculture.
As that nominee, I look forward to working with you in the Congress and to be

responsive to your guidance. I also look forward with great anticipation to ensuring
that FmHA fulfills its mission of providing supervised credit. FmHA must be both
efTicient in the delivery of its programs and effective in ensuring that the programs
accomplish the intent of Congress. In the fulfillment of this, the agency must take
into account the needs of its clients while fulfilling its fiduciary responsibilities to

the nation's taxpayers.
Mr. Chairman, as a former appointee to the FmHA with direct responsibility for

the Midwestern States, I know what good work it can do for farmers without direct
access to commercial lenders. I know how vital it is to people of limited financial
means who need a decent place to live. And I know how important it has been to

rural communities in need of clean water or a reliable sewer system.
I was a vice president of the Farm Credit Bank during the early 1980's, some of

the worst years for American agriculture in modem times. I saw the FniHA take
on the biggest caseload in its history as it truly became a lender of last resort of
thousands of farmers. At the same time, however, it appeared unable or unwilling
to go an additional step to work with farmers whose loans fell behind in a time of

general economic distress.

Your response to this was enactment of the Agricultural Credit Act of 1987, which
provided a series of steps to enable farmers to restructure their debts and continue
in their chosen careers. I am proud that I was able to contribute to that process
as a member of this committee's staff.

In more recent years, I have had an opportunity to observe FmHA's activity in

carrying out the mandates of the 1987 Act and later legislation in my position as
vice president of the National Farmers Union. Those observations have led me to

several conclusions.
Farmers Home must put people first. A vigorous start in this direction has al-

ready begun under Secretary Espy, and I am eager to take my place in this effort.

In the case of the Farmers Home Administration, putting people first means treat-

ing all people—both applicants and employees—in a fair and equitable manner. It

means processing applications promptly. It means deciding in favor of the borrower
in cases where there is a clear choice.

In a more institutional sense, it means training people to do their jobs well and
in a friendly fashion. It means seeing that they have the best technology available.
And it means honest and open communication with all.

Mr. Chairman, I know the question will be asked: "What about reorganization?
What happens to Farmers Home?"
You have Secretary Espy's recommendations on that, and you will make some de-

cisions. Regardless of those recommendations and decisions, the credit activity now
conducted by Farmers Home is expected to continue. The need will remain, and I

am confident you will see that it is met.
There is one more immediate need I would like to address. That is the devastating

efiect on American farmers caused by the floods in the Midwest this past spring ana
summer and drought and other weather disasters in other States.

If I am confirmed as Administrator, I will take every step possible to provide as-
sistance to the limits that are possible under the law. I will see that all statutory
relief that is available is provided; that additional personnel are placed where need-
ed; that extra offices will be opened if warranted; and that all who enter a Farmers
Home office are treated with civility and compassion.
Mr. Chairman, I want to work with you to help make our farmers succeed. I want

to help President Clinton and Secretary Espy put people first.

Thank you.

Wally B. Beyer

I am honored to receive President Clinton's nomination to serve as Administra-
tor of the Rural Electrification Administration (REA). Mr. Chairman, I also consider
it an honor to be here in front of your Senate Agriculture Committee. In North
Dakota, and throughout rural America, the Senate Agriculture Committee is looked
upon with great admiration and

respect
for its leadership, determination and un-

wavering support on rural America's oehalf. I know of the committee's well deserved
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reputation first hand when I had the opportunity in November of 1991 to testify
before one of your subcommittees on the issue of jobs in rural America.

I come to you with 30 years of experience on the user end of the REA/local REC
partnership. My former employer, Verendrye Electric Cooperative is recognized as
a proactive membership working together with State and Federal entities in an ef-

fort to provide quality infrastructure service and create new wealth and job opportu-
nities in rural areas. I have personally assisted and managed the development of
a Farmers Home Administration financed rural water system, a self-help, low-in-

come housing program, served as vice chairman of the North Dakota Economic De-

velopment Commission and as a director participating on five State economic devel-

opment finance corporations.
I believe that we, as partners, can provide the tools and assistance rural areas

need in order to move in a new direction. We can do that by building the tele-

communications infrastructure necessary to support the high technology rural areas
need to compete in a global economy.

In North Dakota, we already recognize the importance of telecommunications

technology. I was a part of an effort which brought together five rural school dis-

tricts into a distance learning program. Children are this country's most important
resource. They should have access to the most up-to-date educational tools which
will assist them to learn so they can become competitive and productive citizens.

I think that I can help in making this happen. My personal and professional experi-
ence would give me some feel for what works and wnat does not work in administer-

ing programs, such as REA, to encourage rural economic development.
These are exciting times and a golden opportunity for real change. I strongly sup-

gort
Secretary Espy's goals in his effort to reinvent the Department of Agriculture.

[is proposal specifically calls for a realignment of electric, telephone, rural water
and waste disposal programs into a "Rural Utilities Service." These rural infrastruc-

ture functions are compatible activities and will provide the opportunity to deliver

these services in a more efficient manner to rural America.
Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am excited about the possibility

of serving rural America as a public servant. If confirmed, I pledge to implement
an open door policy and to worK closely with Members of Congress to rebuild and
revitalize rural America.
Thank you for this opportunity.

Grant B. Buntrock

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Lugar, and members of the committee, it is a pleasure and
a privilege for me to appear before you this morning.
My name is Grant Buntrock, ana I am honored to have been nominated by Presi-

dent Clinton to serve on Secretary Espy's team at the Department of Agriculture.
As Administrator of the Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service (ASCS),
I appear before you today to seek the committee's approval of my appointment as
a Member of the Board of the Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC).

If confirmed by the Senate to serve in this capacity at the Department of Agri-
culture, I commit to you that I will work to ensure that the various farm programs
assigned to the ASCS are administered in a manner that explicitly reflects the in-

tent of Congress as well as the letter of the law.

In the past, I served for many years at the Department of Agriculture as an ASCS
career employee both at the county and national levels. Based on my years of expe-
rience witn ASCS, I believe I will be able to provide perspective and understanding
of the critical importance of our farm program policies.

In the future, I hope to help shape these policies with you so that together we
may provide efficient program delivery and ensure the economic viability of the

American farmer.
In addition to my prior service at the Department of Agriculture, I have also been

a farmer and operated the family farm in South Dakota which was homesteaded by
my grandfather. My brothers currently own and operate the grain and livestock

farm in South Dakota. From 1987 until September, 1993, I served as Director of

the National Farmers Organization here in Washington. In this representative ca-

pacity, I have had occasion to work with farm leaders throughout the United States

and internationally.
As a Member of the Board of the CCC, I will to work to ensure that respon-

sible, effective policies and directives are adopted. As you know, the mechanism for

carrying out the price support, storage, reserve, and diversion programs, as well

as domestic acquisition and disposal activities for price-supported commodities
of the CCC is ASCS. As Administrator, I direct the personnel and facilities of the
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ASCS. If confirmed as a CCC Board Member, I will ensure that the policy direc-
tives are met.

Currently, the Department of Agriculture is engaged in a comprehensive efibrt to

improve its current service delivery system for farmers. The focus of our efTorts will
be on efficiency and good management. Understanding that many of our agricultural
policies will be driven by budgetary constraints and the vagaries of weather and
world markets, I pledge to you that I will exercise my best judgment in protecting
the economic viability of our farmers.
Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you today and I would be de-

lighted to answer any questions you may have.

SENATORS' QUESTIONS SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD
AND WITNESS RESPONSES THERETO:

Barbara Pedersen Holum

Senator Lugar:

Question 1: As this committee undertakes the process of reauthorizing the Com-
modity Futures Trading commission during the next year, proposals for statutory
changes are likely to surface. Have you given any thought to any statutory authori-
ties you might need to carry out your responsibilities as Commissioners?
Answer: Current statutory authority seems sufficient. If confirmed, I will confer

with my fellow commissioners and stafT to determine whether new statutory au-
thorities are necessary.
Question 2: Do either of you have any predisposition on the issue of equality be-

tween regulated futures exchanges and the over-the- counter markets with respect
to Swaps and other derivatives? If so, what is that predisposition? Have you re-
ceived any input from the White House on that issue?
Answer: I have no predisposition on this, nor have I had any communication

with the White House in this regard.
Question 3: What is your opinion on merging the CFTC with the SEC?
Answer: I am aware of nothing to suggest that merging the CFTC with the SEC

would enhance the efficiency or effectiveness of either agency.

Senator Conrad:

Question 1. The Commodity Futures Trading Commission recently released a
study of the multitrillion-dollar market of privately traded derivatives stating that
no changes in the regulatory structure appear to be needed at this time. The report
did suggest that greater coordination among Federal financial regulators is needed
to ensure that Federal oversight remains adequate, and recommended that Presi-
dent Clinton appoint a multiagency panel to examine how existing laws might be
used to force greater disclosure by derivative dealers and other market participants.
The largest impediment to proper oversight appears to be the lack of information
about derivatives.
Do you concur with the conclusions of the CFTC report? Do you see a need for

further oversight of the derivatives market? If so, and if additional information is

the largest impediment to proper oversight, do you have recommendations beyond
those included in the CFTC report?
Answer. My preliminary review of the report leads me to believe that the conclu-

sions are sound and accurate, and I concur with them. As to the need for further

oversight, I support the CFTC's conclusion that the existing regulatory structure for
derivatives is sufficient. At this time, I have no recommendations. However, I think
it is extremely important for the CFTC and all other relevant regulators to continue
to keep a close eye on the markets, and to work together to achieve greater informa-
tion access.

Question 2. What is your opinion of the effect of any fee on U.S. competitive-
ness?
Answer. A system of fees is imposed upon the securities industry which does

generate revenue substantially exceeding the SEC's annual
appropriation. That I

am deeply interested in. If confirmed, I will review the facts carefully and bring my
recommendations to this committee.
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John E. Tull

Senator Lugar:

Question 1. As this committee undertakes the process of reauthorizing the Com-
modity Futures Trading Commission during the next year, proposals for statutory
changes are likely to surface. Have you given any thought to any statutory authori-
ties you might need to carry out your responsibilities as Commissioners?
Answer. Current statutory authority appears adeauate for the present markets.

The emergence of innovative marketing in swap and aerivative instruments may re-

quire new statutory authority for regulation. Upon my confirmation I will study
other areas under the jurisdiction of the CFTC to determine if additional statutory
authority, would be helpful.

Question 2. Do either of you have any predisposition on the issue of equality be-
tween regulated futures exchanges and the over-the- counter markets with respect
to Swaps and other derivatives? If so, what is that predisposition? Have you re-

ceived any input from the White House on that issue?

Answer. I do not have any predisposition on this issue. It is my understanding
that the Commission will be sponsoring an industry roundtable discussion on the

exchange exemptive petitions on November 23, and I look forward to reviewing the
record on this issue.

I am unaware of an official administration position on the matter.

Question 3. What is your opinion on merging the CFTC with the SEC?
Answer. Recent cooperation and communication between the CFTC and the SEC

has made both agencies better regulators. I am unaware of any budget savings or

any increase in regulatory effectiveness from such a merger. Therefore, although I

continue to advocate interagency communication and coordination, I am not in favor
of a merger.

Senator Conrad:

Question 1. The Conmiodity Futures Trading Commission recently released a

study
of the multitrillion-doUar market of privately traded derivatives stating that

no cnanges in the regulatory structure appear to be needed at this time. The report
did suggest that greater coordination among Federal financial regulators is needed
to ensure that Federal oversight remains adequate, and recommended that Presi-
dent Clinton appoint a multiagency panel to examine how existing laws might be
used to force greater disclosure by derivative dealers and other market participants.
The largest impediment to proper oversight appears to be the lack of information
about derivatives.

Do you concur with the conclusions of the CFTC report? Do you see a need for

further oversight of the derivatives market? If so, and if additional information is

the largest impediment to proper oversight, do you have recommendations beyond
those included in the CFTC report?
Answer. Based upon my review of the CFTC report, I concur with its conclu-

sions. However, I believe it is incumbent on both the CFTC and Congress to con-
tinue their careful monitoring of this rapidly evolving area to continue to ensure
that the public sector is adequately protected. I also support the CFTC's rec-

ommendation for greater cooperation and communication between the pertinent
agencies and Congress.
Question 2. What is your opinion of the effect of any fee on U.S. competitive-

ness?
Answer. It is admirable in times of budget constraints for a regulatory agency

to be supported by the industry it regulates rather than the taxpayers. However,
the United States exchanges must compete with foreign exchanges; therefore, we
should be watchful that this commission avoid pricing our exchanges out of the mar-
ket. Based upon these conflicting concerns, I will carefully study the impact and
usefulness of these fees.

Anthony A. Williams

Senator Leahy:

Question 1. One of the great difficulties in reorganizing USDA has been over-

coming USDA's independent agency structure. In many cases, USDA has been more
of a confederation of independent organizations than a unified Department.

Secretary Espy certainly recognizes this problem, and has worked hard to insti-

tute what he calls a "TEAM USDA" approach.
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What steps will you take to establish Department-wide financial management and
auditing policies to foster the "Team USDA" approach?
Answer. In my few months at USDA I have identified a number of key issues

I will address, among others, to help promote TEAM USDA in the financial manage-
ment area. They are, among others:

• Cultural Change—It is important that policy and program personnel under-
stand and appreciate the value and power of financial and performance information,
enabling them to conduct their jobs more effectively. We will provide better informa-
tion and aggressively push education programs lor policy and program personnel
throughout USDA.

• Financial Information—USDA financial information systems are in need of

major update so that we can provide timely, accurate, reliable, consistent financial
information to policy, program, management, and operating personnel. We have de-

veloped our vision of financial information systems in USDA (in compliance with
0MB guidance) and have initiated a project to implement that vision.

• Performance Measurement—^We at USDA, and throughout the Ctovernment,
must better measure our true services and results to our constituents by better

planning for and measuring our performance. Due to the nature of government, this
is "easier said than done, but we must do so if we are going to regain the trust
of the American people. AS CFO, I will take the lead in USDA to develop meaning-
ful performance measures and to implement the Government Performance and Re-
sults Act of 1993, which you and your colleagues passed this year.

• Integrating Financial and Budget Information—The availability and use of fi-

nancial information must be integrated into a complete package. Our FISVIS project
will go a long way toward that objective, but we must work closely with our budget
activity (i.e., OBPA) to assure that our overall financial information and manage-
ment activity is a complete closed loop.

• Audit Opinions—USDA has received an adverse opinion on its financial state-

ments for each of the last 2 years and the OIG has identified a number of material
weaknesses in our systems of internal controls. What that means to me is our un-
derlying financial systems are not providing the timely information required by our

policy and program officials and tnat we nave holes in our control systems that
must be addressed. Our FISVIS effort will address several of those issues, but we
must work more closely with individual agencies to fix their information and control

systems.

Question 2. In September, Secretary Espy joined President Clinton in announc-
ing that USDA would he restructured along six mission lines to create a stream-
lined and revitalized Department. There is oroad bipartisan support for Secretary
Espy's proposals on this committee.

The basic principles that will guide our restructuring efforts are that the new
USDA must (1) improve delivery of services, (2) save the taxpayers money, and (3)

provide a better work environment for USDA employees.
The Chief Financial Ofiicers Act of 1990 defines the responsibilities of the CFO—

including establishing an integrated financial management system, directing finan-
cial management stait, and producing reports of financial management activities.

What role do you see for the CFO in the reorganization of USDA? How are you
planning to address Secretary Espy's key principles if confirmed as CFO?
Answer. The Secretary's plan for reorganization will require a reinvention of

management support at USDA as well. His plan for a customer friendly organiza-
tion with less hierarchy, faster service, more focused results and more flexibility

place the CFO as not only a manager of financial operations but also as a principal
adviser to the Secretary and the Deputy Secretary—Chief Operating Officer—on the
financial and business aspects of tneir decisions. In the short term the CFO will

focus on the cost and performance impacts of the reorganization; in the longer term
the CFO will play a key role—via timely cost information—in converting a control

system based almost exclusively on position, procurement, and budget controls by
external administrators into a system based fundamentally on cost control by pro-
gram managers themselves. The Secretary's vision for better financial management
holds great promise: personnel, procurement, and budget systems improve; program
managers enjoy increased discretion; and budget, policy, and oversight officials nave
better intelligence for planning, execution, and evaluation purposes.

Controlling operations based on cost-of-service will tighten the relationship
of support and program and will also reduce over time the need for unnecessary
overhead expenses. Program support in a restructured USDA will rely more on mar-
kets and less on programs; more on cost considerations and less on spending; more
on customers and less on "entities"; and, more on results and less on process.
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Achieving this vision will require a substantial contribution by the CFO working
closely with the Deputy Secretary and Assistant Secretary for Administration.

Question 3. Congress recently enacted the Government Performance and Results
Act to improve performance measurement and strategic planning efforts within Fed-
eral agencies.
The Act places greater emphasis on program execution and improved delivery of

services to the public. It also recognizes the importance of timely information on

program efTectiveness and efficiency in public policy and resource allocation deci-

sions.

What role do you see the CFO playing in supporting performance measurement
development efforts at USDA?
Answer. Under a plan for organization of the CFO office, the Secretary has

placed responsibility for performance measurement and strategic planning sup-
port under the CFO. In leading the USDA effort under the act, the Office of CFO
will coordinate and support the agencies' strategic planning efforts, incorporating
their performance plans and measurements into a performance measurement sys-
tem. The information generated in this system will then be used to inform the bud-

get formulation process at the agency level. With more and more useable cost in-

formation, this USDA performance measurement can provide managers—from the

Secretary and his Deputy to line officers—and customers with a powerful tool for

decisionmaking.

Senator Lugar:

Question 1. There are a number of proposals for reorganizing the Depart-
ment: abolishing some agencies and creating others, streamlining and consolidating
field offices, and reorganizing public affairs, legislative, and perhaps other offices

here in Washington.
As an early advocate of reorganization, I look forward to the beginning of the

process of restructuring the Department. However, at the same time, I am con-
cerned that merit system principles be scrupulously observed throughout the

process, as the new administration—in the absence of recently repealed Hatch Act
constraints—reaches deep down into the career Federal service and shakes up the

system.
Can you assure me that there has been no discrimination on the basis of political

affiliation or similar grounds against any career employee in the agency which you
have been nominated to head since this administration took ofiice and may I have

your assurance that, if confirmed, you will see to it that henceforth there will be
no such discrimination, either in your agency or any successor agency which you
may head, as reorganization proceeds?
Answer. To the best of my knowledge there has been no such discrimination

which in all cases would violate the letter and spirit of the human resources policies
enunciated and exhibited by the Secretary. You and the committee have my assur-
ance in this regard.
Question 2. Many of the agencies within USDA are in the process of putting for-

ward the specific action plan for restructuring headquarters. Where is your agency
in that process, and what recommendations did you make to the Secretary?
Answer. Part of the Secretary's reorganization plan calls for the establishment

of a separate CFO for USDA, who, serving at an Assistant Secretary level, oversees
the USDA Office of Financial Management, and who, serving in the Office of the
Executive Secretariat, serves as a principal adviser to the Secretary and his Deputy.
Plans have been developed for the separation of the financial management functions
from the Office of the Assistant Secretary for Administration.
While I arrived at USDA after the plans for headquarters restructuring had been

developed, I strongly supported and found financially sound the Secretary's plan for

reductions of headquarters stafi", increased span of control, and consolidation of mis-
sion support.
Question 3. Since November 1991, I have been keenly interested in the restruc-

turing and reorganization of the USDA, not the least of which has involved the

downsizing of the USDA field structure to a more efficient, cost effective size. What
role will your office have in the implementation of a restructuring plan? Can you
expedite activity on actions that do not require statutory changes?
Answer. Under the plans for the CFO announced by the Secretary, as an

officer in the Executive Secretariat, I will, upon confirmation, advise the Secretary
on the financial and business implications of the reorganization. The CFO will intro-

duce and develop over time cost-of-service information for use by pro-

gram managers to help reduce overhead. I will also help establish actual finan-



29

cial and programmatic standards which will be used to measure mission area,

agency, and division performance.
Question 4. With regard to procurement of computers and equipment, one of my

concerns is that the procurement process seemingly continues onward even though
the structure of the entity is undergoing change and is somewhat in question. Last

year, Sen. Leahy and I asked Sec. Madigan to refrain from making new computer
purchases until a decision on restructuring is made. Will you have a role in ensur-

ing that procurement of computers and other information resource hardware is an

appropriate expenditure—given the prospect for a changed USDA structure? If so,

what will that role be?

Answer, Pursuant to the CFO Act and the Secretary's philosophy, as an ofTicer

of the Executive Secretariat I will review and advise the Secretary and Deputy Sec-

retary on procurement practices and outlays to safeguard the Department and en-

sure that expenditures are appropriate under USDA's current changing cir-

cumstances.

Question 5, A 1989 GAO report (GAO/AFMDS9-22) cited inadequacies in the

Food and Nutrition Service's system of internal accounting controls regarding the

Food Stamp Program. I understand most the issues raised in this report have been
remedied by FNS. However, since FNS programs account for about half of the De-

partment's budget and there have been problems with accounting systems in the

past, have you identified changes that are needed in the financial management of

the Food and Nutrition Service? Are you aware of any continuing problems in finan-

cial management at FNS?
Answer. In accordance with the Secretary's policy and the CFO Act, I will, upon

confirmation, be working closely with the Assistant Secretary and FNS financial of-

ficers on FNS financial operations and systems. W^ile I do not have a detailed

knowledge of FNS financial operations at this time, the review I have conducted
outlines two broad areas of concern outlined in the recent Federal Manager's Finan-
cial Integrity Act (FMFIA) report: one, reducing the error rate in ehgibility deter-

minations; and two, collecting back—essentially receivables—^back to the Govern-
ment those monies erroneously disbursed.

The Office of CFO for USDA will work closely with FNS on the accounting oper-
ations and systems, along with the negotiation with State officials to maintain

progress in both of the two areas outlined above. I might add to the committee that

my tenure as a State financial official will be useful in my consultations and work
with the FNS.

It is important to note, however, that even before my arrival, FNS had recognized
the need for a significant improvement in their financial management operations.
The agency has invested substantial effort and resources to develop key information

systems and to upgrade their corporate data base to provide accountability and ac-

cess to information. A major milestone in this progress has been reached with the

first year of operation of an up-to-date, integrated core accounting system which

complies with the requirements of the CFO Act. Additional phases of this system
necessary to complete a fully integrated financial management system are being
completed and brought on line as resources become available.

Question 6. USDA has stated a commitment to deliver food stamp benefits elec-

tronically nationwide by 1996. The "reinventing government" report issued by Vice
President Gore also supported this goal. How will you, as CFO, oversee this change
in the flow of Federal funds for food stamp benefits/

Answer. As I alluded to above, the Secretary envisions not only a direct role for

the CFO in management of core Department financial operations, but an indirect

relationship of the CFO with agency financial officials throughout USDA The CFO
will work closely with the FNS in not only its execution of its own EBT program
but also the integration of this program with other USDA initiatives in financial au-

tomation and streamlining.
As you may know, the Food Stamp Program will serve as a foundation for the

Vice President's EBT effort. Assistant Secretary Ellen Haas holds the vice-chair

position of this task force and agencies across the Federal Government, particu-

larly FNS, are contributing resources to enable this plan to be created and become
a reality. USDA is committed to this goal and I will, if confirmed, do everything
in my power to ensure its successful completion.

Senator Craig:

Question 1. How do you plan to address, at the Department and agency level,

the independent "policy and management oversight" review concerns expressed by
GAO?

74-342 0-94-2
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It should be noted that under the Secretary's headquarters plan, the CFO will

not have direct responsibility for information resources management. Policy, man-
agement, and responsibility for these activities is reposed with the Assistant Secre-

tary for Administration. Provided I am confirmed, the CFO will play two roles
in addressing the policy and management oversight concerns outlined in the

report: one, as an oflicer in the Executive Secretariat I will directly advise the Sec-

retary regarding the business and financial aspects of departmental policies and
programs; and two, as a member of the Executive Committee and the board of Di-
rectors of InfoShare. If confirmed, I plan to exercise these roles by immediately and
exhaustively examining the inventory and cost-pricing systems of the Depart-
ment and will work with the Assistant Secretary for Administration, advising
him on ways to increase and maximize their cost effectiveness. In the InfoShare proj-
ect the CFO will work to guarantee that there is close coordination of program
and financial information and systems and that the Department's money is being
spent wisely.
For many of the answers to your questions I have relied on the staff offices of

the Assistant Secretary for Administration. As I understand it, the "policy and man-
agement oversight" review concerns expressed by GAO were addressed by establish-

ing a PCIMS Tri-Agency Management structure in a charter that was signed by the
Administrators of AMS, ASCS, and FNS in 1991. The structure, still in operation
today, consists of a Management Board comprised of the Administrator of each of
the three agencies, and Advisory Council comprised of the Deputy Administrators
for Management and Program Operations from each agency, and a Director respon-
sible for day-to-day operations.
PCIMS became fully operational in 1992.

Question 2. Since the independent ASCS oversight organization, "Trail Boss,"
that was organized to implement the recommendations of the 1990 GAO report has
been discontinued, (a) are any of the individuals who were involved in the procure-
ment overruns identified in tne 1990 GAO report still involved in the operation? (b)
Do you have a replacement to the independent ASCS "policy and management over-

sight" organization that was eliminatea?
Answer. As a matter that will fall outside my jurisdiction,

I am not familiar with
the details or personnel described here. Nevertheless, as it has been reported to me,
the ASCS Trail Boss was not established to deal with PCIMS, but rather to oversee
the acquisition of a replacement computing platform for ASCS field ofiices. This
Trail Boss organization remained in existence until 1993 when ASCS' individual

program, and the computer replacement programs of the other farm service agen-
cies, were supplanted by the Info Share program.

Info Share also operates under the Trail Boss concept, with the major difference

being departmental leadership and perspective. Info Share is under the policy direc-

tion of tne Assistant Secretary for Administration. The management structure in-

cludes an Executive Committee comprised of the directors of tne departmental Of-
fice of Information Resources Management and Office of Operations, the Deputy
Chief Financial Ofiicer, along with the agency heads for the involved organizations.
Question 3. The time lines for IRM purchases provided to my office after the Oc-

tober 6,1993 hearing indicates that major computer acquisitions are being made and
may be based upon needs established in 1992.
How are the current acquisitions envisioned to work if and when consolidation oc-

curs? Will the current ASCS purchases work in the farm services agency? Will the
SCS purchases be compatible for future information sharing?
Answer. Current agency acquisitions occur only to maintain existing platforms

and support critical agency functions until the Info Share acquisition occurs in 1996.
All purchases will be compatible with Info Share systems for the Farm Service

Agency, except for maintenance of the existing ASCS field office systems. Those sys-
tems will ultimately be replaced through the Info Share program.
Question 4. The IRM time lines also indicate acquisition and configuration will

occur through FY 1998 but training and education will end in third quarter of FY
1994. As one unfamiliar with computers, it seems that training should be an impor-
tant part of the entire process. What are the plans for training in the Info Share

strategy?
Answer. Training is an integral part of the Info Share program. Info Share has

a Training Team which has developed a full set of strategies for providing training
which will continue throughout the life of the program.
Question 5. The time lines for IRM business process indicates that the De-

partment will be denting shared business areas through the second quarter of

FY 1995 or March of calendar year 1996. There is also scheduled maior IRM pur-
chases starting in FY 1993 and continuing through FY 1998. How will you ensure
that we do not have a GAO report in 1996 that will give us the same answer
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given in 1990, a 900
percent

cost overrun? I do not need to point out what a 900
percent increase in tne Department's current $6 billion information technology
acquisi-tions cost estimate would be.

Answer. From a standpoint of general program management, Info Share reports
that it has developed strategic and tactical plans charting over 75 projects. Business

process analysis and information engineering are long-term investments which must
be executed in logical phases. Slated equipment purchases are in line with business

{irocess
analysis and the requirement to provide service to USDA customers as obso-

ete equipment is replaced. They are based on open systems concepts, which ensure

interoperability with current and future microcomputer purchases.
From the standpoint of program integrity and cost effectiveness, I will, if con-

firmed, address as a first priority the business and financial aspects of project, pro-
curement, and inventory management. The review of these matters by the CFO at

the departmental level and the CFO's involvement in the project will promote cost

consciousness, review, and awareness of InfoShare's internal control requirements.
Question 6. As with any large organization, equipment inventory is an impor-

tant ingredient to insure protection of the major investment. How is tne Department
currently maintaining inventory statistics of soflware and hardware? Could you pro-
vide me with the inventory reports from the past few years including the most re-

cent report?
Answer. The Department's Office of Operations currently maintains an inven-

tory of all USDA property at the National Finance Center. Records will be made
available to you immediately for financial systems; other records are not main-
tained. As noted above, if confirmed, I will as a first order of business examine in-

tensively and comprehensively the inventory systems at USDA, and as part of anal-

ysis look at short-term and long-term improvements in reporting information.

Inventory records are available for financial systems; these nave been requested
for immediate delivery as soon as possible.
Question 7. The 1990 GAO report identified major unnecessary expenditures

due to ineffective project management and oversight in just one USDA agency in

one relatively small acquisition. Consolidation under the Info Share process and the
network environment envisioned for the future creates an increased need for an
independent management oversight organization of the nature recommended by the
Office of the Secretary in 1992. How do you plan to change the inventory review
and report process to address these concerns?
Answer. The Info Share program is managed at the departmental level, with the

Assistant Secretary for Administration being the chief policy ofiicial overseeing the

program. If confirmed, I will work closely with the Assistant Secretary on the finan-
cial aspects of Info Share, including analysis of the inventory review and report
process.
Question 8, Major ERM acquisitions are going on as we speak and are planned

for the future. Who is going to be responsible for the hardware and soflware inven-

tory that will be used bv the network?
Answer. The Info Share program office will maintain an inventory of hardware

and soflware used by the network. If confirmed, I will work with the program in

designing and maintaining an inventory system consistent with policies we will de-

velop for USDA Department-wide.
Question 9. What provisions have been made for training of the users afler the

network is in place?
Answer. Info Share's Training Team has developed strategies for nproviding

training throughout the life of the program. The plan includes computer-based
training methods.

Question 10. In summary, the GAO has identified problems in IRM procure-
ment. Action was taken by tne Office of the Secretary at the time. It appears that
action at the Department may have created a situation where that could happen
again and with consolidation, this could be on a much larger scale. What are you
going to do to ensure that it is not happening now and does not happen again?
Answer. If confirmed, I will work with the Assistant Secretary for Administra-

tion, who oversees both the IRM and procurement functions, to strengthen internal
controls for information resources, including KM procurement.

Michael V. Dunn
Senator Lugar:

Question 1. Can you assure me that there has been no discrimination
on the basis of political affiliation or similar grounds against any career employee
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in the agency which you have been nominated to head since this administration

took office?
r 1 t:.

Answer. I do not know of any discrimination against any employee of the Farm-

ers Home Administration for any reason since this administration took office.

Question 2. May I have your assurance that, if confirmed, you will see to it that

henceforth there will be no such discrimination, either in your agency or any succes-

sor agency which you may head, as reorganization proceeds?
Answer. If confirmed, I will not tolerate discrimination against any employee for

any reason.

Question 3. Many of the agencies within USDA are in the orocess of putting for-

ward the specific action plan for restructuring headquarters. Where is your agency
in that process, and what recommendations did you make to the Secretary?
Answer. We have been working with the Secretary to develop reorganization

plans. The Secretary is considering our proposals. We will communicate this infor-

mation to you and other members at the earliest possible time.

Question 4. Earlier this year, the administration imposed a moratorium on the

foreclosure of farmer assets securing defaulted FmHA loans. I believe that morato-

rium has now been lifted. Can you update me as to the progress FmHA is making
with regard to clearing up these old delinquencies, some of which have been around
since the early

1980's?

Answer. Under the Secretary's foreclosure review project, 1,192 FmHA farm bor-

rowers requested a review of their cases. Those cases have been reviewed, and a

preliminary report is being prepared for the Office of the Secretary with an analysis
of the findings and recommendations for any changes in procedures or legislation

that may be warranted. As of this date, the moratorium has not been lifted, but a

final decision is under review by the Office of the Secretary.

Senator Grassley:

Question 1. There has been a shift in FmHA from direct to guaranteed loans.

By guaranteeing loans from commercial banks, scarcer FmHA resources can go far-

ther. But I often get complaints from bankers who are interested in participating
—

but find the paperwork intimidating. What are your thoughts on the guaranteed
program, and what can be done to make it better?

.^swer. Guaranteed loans represent an opportunity to strengthen the private-

public partnership that allows both sectors to better serve American agriculture.
FmHA nas a continuing efibrt in progress to streamline the paperwork process, and
recent steps include development of the Certified Lender Program under which a

lender will receive a response from FmHA in 14 days versus 30 days for a non-Cer-
tified Lender. Some forms are being eliminated and others are being combined.

Progress is being made and, if confirmed, I will see that it continues at a steady

pace.
Question 2. As head of Farmers Home Administration, I expect you will play a

large part in agricultural credit title. Taking a step back, looking at the progress
we have made with the 1987 Ag Credit Act, what in your mind will be the major
issues this committee will have to tackle during deliberation of the 1995 farm bill?

Answer. As you will recall, one provision of the 1987 Act allows an FmHA farm
borrower to ask for consideration for loan servicing before the loan is actually delin-

quent. Most of FmHA's loan servicing activity has been concerned with delinquent
loans. I would like to improve the quality of FmHA's credit by encouraging borrow-
ers to seek servicing possibilities early, before delinquency actually sets in. I believe

early detection—and, we hope, prevention—will be an important step, especially
since all signs point to harder times for farmers in the flood, drought and other dis-

asters.

Question 3. It has always been a quandary of the human condition that we have
infinite needs and finite resources. That could be said of Farmers Home. There is

a finite pot of money, and decisions have to be made on how to distribute it. Assum-
ing we cannot do both adequately, in your view should we permanently extend cred-

it to farmers, or should F'mHA's scarce resources focus on giving younger farmers

a chance? Your views?
Answer. I do not see how Farmers Home can be looked on as a source of perma-

nent credit. Its role is to provide supervised credit to those who cannot obtain credit

at affordable rates and terms to get a sound start in farming. To me, in most cases

this means beginning farmers, the socially disadvantaged, limited resource, and
other family farmers who need help on a temporary basis. FmHA served a vital role

during the economic crisis years of the early 1980's when its share of farm credit

rose from a traditional level of 5 to 7 percent to almost 17 percent—almost 24 per-
cent for all operating credit. The Farm Credit System, which had been the largest
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lender with one-third or more of all credit, has now recovered and is in a strong
third place after the commercial banks. The banks are in the strongest position in

many years in the credit picture, and now supply more than 37 percent.

Senator Kerrey:

Question 1. Disaster Loans. Farmers seeking FmHA emergency disaster loans in
the wake of this year's natural disasters are once again encountering frustration
due to the Farmers Home policy that requires a prospective borrower to pledge all

of the borrowers assets as collateral. Can we anticipate FmHA revising this policy?
If so, when is a revision likely?
Answer. Yes, this policy is being changed, and I hope an interim rule can be

published in the next 30 days. We also are looking at possible administrative rem-
edies as an additional step. We will see that assistance is available to eligible farm-
ers who have sufTered from this year's disasters.

Question 2, Television Demonstration Grant Program. The 1990 farm bill au-
thorized the Secretary of Agriculture to make grants to statewide private nonprofit
public television systems. What is the basis for FmHA's FCC license requirement?
As administrator of Farmers Home, will you review this policy and consider drop-
ping the license requirement?
Answer. This matter is within the purview of the Rural Development Adminis-

tration, but I understand that the decision was based on the FCC requirement that
a television system must be licensed by the FCC to operate, and that Nebraskans
for Public Television did not meet the statute's requirements.

Wally B. Beyer

Senator Lugar:

Question 1. There are a number of proposals for reorganizing the Depart-
ment: abolishing some agencies and creating others, streamlining and consolidating
field offices, and reorganizing public afTairs, legislative, and perhaps other offices
here in Washington.
As an early advocate of reorganization, I look forward to the beginning of the

process of restructuring the Department. However, at the same time, I am con-
cerned that merit system principles be scrupulously observed throughout the proc-
ess, as the new administration—in the absence of recently repealed Hatch Act con-
straints—reaches deep down into the career Federal service and shakes up the sys-
tem.
Can you assure me that there has been no discrimination on the basis of political

affiliation or similar grounds against any career employee in the agency which you
have been nominated to head since this administration took office?

May I have your assurance that, if confirmed, you will see to it that henceforth
there will be no such discrimination, either in your agency or any successor agency
which you may head, as reorganization proceeds?
Ajiswer. To the best of my knowledge, there has been no discrimination on the

basis of political affiiliation in any agency in this Department in this administration.
In addition, I plan to uphold section 9 of the Rural Electrification Act of 1936 (RE
Act) which binds me to administer the RE Act on an entirely nonpartisan basis.

Question 2. Many of the agencies within USDA are in the process of putting
forward the specific action plan for restructuring headquarters. Where is your
agency in that process, and what recommendations did you make to the Secretary?
Answer. I strongly support Secretary Espy's goals to reinvent the Department of

Agriculture in order to provide a better level of services to the American people.
These are exciting times and a golden opportunity for real change.
As you are aware, his proposal specifically calls for a realignment of electric,

telephone, rural water, and waste disposal programs into a "Rural Utilities Service."
These rural infrastructure functions are compatible activities and will provide the
opportunity to deliver these services in a more efficient manner to rural areas.
The Secretary has encouraged and asked for participation at all staff levels in the

reorganization process. The reorganization proposal is currently being reviewed by
the Secretary.
Question 3. As administrator of REA you will be charged with administering a

national lending program. As with virtually everything, differences between the re-

gions of the country lead to different demands and administrative challenges. In
your home State of North Dakota, the concerns of the REA borrowers are quite dif-
ferent than the concerns of borrowers from a more populous State such as Indiana.



34

In terms of carrying out your responsibilities will you be sensitive to and take into

consideration those regional difTerences?

Answer. Yes, I am aware of the difference that exist between the various States

and regions of this great country. In carrying out the responsibilities of the office

of the Administrator, I will make a conscious effort to make sure the needs of these

regions for electric and telecommunications are seriously considered.

Senator Grassley:

Question 1. Rural electric co-ops have a major presence in rural America. Many
feel they play a significant role in helping rural communities by providing financing

to small rural communities for water and waste facilities. What are your views?

Answer. Rural electric co-ops are positioned to play a significant role in expand-

ing the availability of water and waste services in rural America. Secretary Espy
and Under Secretary Nash often speak of improving the quality of life for manv
rural Americans who do not have access to running water or proper waste disposal.

The proposed reorganization of the Department includes provisions that will encour-

age the participation of rural electrics in the delivery of these services. Rural elec-

tric co-ops are currently eligible for financial assistance for water and waste sys-

tems. REA's role wiU be one of facilitator to encourage borrowers to become involved

in the delivery of these systems.
Question 2. Many Iowa co-ops have long-term high interest Federal Financing

Bank loans in a period of low interest rates. Were they able to pre-pay FFB loans,

millions and millions of dollars would become available for rural development in our

small communities. This has been a perennial issue for many on this committee has

been an effort to get the Treasury Department to allow this Nation's rural electric

cooperatives to pre-pay high interest Federal Financing Bank loans. Your thoughts?
Answer. REA's primary constraint on the repricing of FFB loans in the past has

been that the loans were scored by the Office of Management and Budget as new
loans and consequently counted against REA's loan guarantee authority. This has

recently changed by the Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993, Public Law 103-€6,
which provides that such repricings shall not be considered new loans. This legisla-

tion has already had significant efiect on REA borrowers. In FY 1993, under the

old rules, one Iowa borrower was able to
reprice $630,500 in FFB loans. After the

new legislation was signed, three additional Iowa borrowers were able to reprice ap-

proximately $41 million in FFB loans.

REA has published an interim regulation implementing the new legislation Sep-
tember 30, 1993 with a public comment period extending until Deceniber 29, 1993.

AH comments received in finalizing the rule will be carefully considered. FFB is cur-

rently developing the notes to be used for these transactions. This program will

allow us to eliminate our backlog of FFB repricing applications and provide all of

our FFB borrowers with flexible options for reducing their interest expense.
I have a history on the issue of refinancing and great appreciation of the savings

that can be realized. Should I be confirmed, this will be one of my top priorities and
will work toward a resolution of this issue.

Question 3. As we all know, Secretary Espy has a comprehensive reorganization

plan for the Department of Agriculture. What are your thoughts on his proposal,
and would you have any discretion to make any changes within your agency? If so,

what changes would you make and why?
Answer. I strongly support Secretary Espy's goals to reorganize the Department

of Agriculture to provide a better level of services to the American people. These

are exciting times and a golden opportunity for real change. As you are aware, his

proposal specifically calls for a realignment of electric, telephone, rural water, and

waste disposal programs into a "Rural Utilities Service." These rural infrastructure

functions are compatible activities and will provide the opportunity to deliver these

services in a more efficient manner to rural areas.

The Secretary has encouraged and asked for participation at all staff levels in the

reorganization process. The reorganization proposal is currently being reviewed by
the Secretary.

Grant B. Buntrock

Senator Leahy:

Question. Secretary Espy has indicated that the conservation programs cur-

rently administered by the Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service will

be transferred to a newly created Natural Resources Conservation Service under the

Assistant Secretary for Natural Resources. Many of these conservation programs are
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funded by the Commodity Credit Corporation. Currently the Assistant Secretary for

Natural Resources is neither a member of the board of directors, nor an officer of
the Commodity Credit Corporation. In light of anticipated changes due to reorga-
nization, it would make sense for the Assistant Secretary for Natural Resources to

be an officer of the corporation which funds conservation programs.
Has any thought been given to making the Assistant Secretary for Natural Re-

sources either a member of the board of directors or an officer of the Commodity
Credit Corporation?
Answer. Mr. Chairman, the conservation programs administered by the Agricul-

tural Stabilization and Conservation Service which will be transferred to the Natu-
ral Resources Conservation Service under the Assistant Secretary for Natural Re-
sources are not Commodity Credit Corporation funded programs. Each conservation

program is funded separately through funds appropriated by Congress. However, to

my knowledge, the issue of establishing the Assistant Secretary for Natural Re-
sources as a member of the board of directors or as an officer of Commodity Credit

Corporation has not been discussed.

Senator Lugar:

Question 1. There are a number of proposals for reorganizing the Depart-
ment: abolishing some agencies and creating others, streamlining and consolidating
field offices, and reorganizing public affairs, legislative, and perhaps other offices
here in Washington.
As an early advocate of reorganization, I look forward to the beginning of the

process of restructuring the Department. However, at the same time, I am con-
cerned that merit system principles be scrupulously observed throughout the proc-
ess, as the new administration—in the absence of recently repealed Hatch Act con-
straints—reaches deep down into the career Federal service and shakes up the sys-
tem.
Can you assure me that there has been no discrimination on the basis of political

affiliation or similar grounds against any career employee in the agency which you
have been nominated to head since this administration took office?

May I have your assurance that, if confirmed, you will see to it that henceforth
there will be no such discrimination, either in your agency or any successor agency
which you may head, as reorganization proceeds?
Ajiswer. I can unequivocally state that there has been no discrimination on the

basis of political affiliation or similar grounds against any career employee in the
Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Service (ASCS) since I was nominated
to head ASCS. Furthermore, you have my assurance that there will be no such dis-
crimination in ASCS or any agency which I may head.

I am intent on upholding the principles of the merit system, and these principles
will be scrupulously observed during my tenure as head of ASCS or any successor

agency. In particular, these principles will be followed during the current restructur-

ing process in USDA.
Question 2, Many of the agencies within USDA are in the

process
of putting for-

ward the specific action plan for restr-ucturing headquarters. Where is your agency
in the process, and what recommendations dia you make to the Secretary?
Answer. Secretary Espy has announced his intention to reorganize the Depart-

ment of Agriculture to acnieve
efficiency

and improve management. The Secretary's
plan would consolidate the Agricultural Stabilization Service, the Federal Crop In-
surance Corporation, and the farm programs of the Farmers Home Administration
into a single Farm Service Agency.

Since being appointed ASCS Administrator in September, I have been involved in
several planning sessions to achieve the Secretary's objective. All three Administra-
tors of the existing agencies have developed an organizational blueprint for the

Washington headquarters of the Farm Service Agency (FSA). That blueprint takes
into account the vast expanse of services that must be provided to farmers on an
ongoing basis, as well as the mutual goal of efficiency and improved management.
The new FSA will be based on a mission-oriented structure.
Within the three agencies, we have established a number of Working Groups and

Task Forces assigned to identify the similar functions of the existing agencies that
would be combined into the FSA structure, to determine how dissimilar functions
will be transferred into the new FSA organization, and to provide the groundwork
for determining what functional areas will not be included in the FSA, based on pol-
icy decisions to remove these from the FSA and provide those services elsewhere in
the Department.

Reorganization requires the restructuring and redefinition of programs and the
services that support them in forming the FSA. I have made recommendations that
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have been submitted to the Secretary as a part of our planning strategy, and there

is documentation in progress to support the recommendations made. Secretary Espy
has indicated that he will review the recommendations and provide further details

on his reorganization plan to Congress. His presentation will include the new Farm
Service Agency.
Question 3. As you know, I have been concerned that Secretary Espy was con-

sidering a significant increase in 1994 crop grain and oilseed loan rates. I was en-

couraged last Friday when the Secretary announced the soybean loan rate at $4.92,
the minimum allowed under current law. However, the Department has not yet an-

nounced its decision regarding wheat and feed grains.
As far as wheat and corn are concerned, the Secretary could choose to raise loan

rates simply by not using the discretionary authority he has under current law to

lower them below the so-called "basic" level. The basic loan rate for 1994 corn, for

example, is currently projected to be $1.99, which would be a 16-percent increase

over fast year's announced level. (The wheat basic loan is $2.72, an 11-percent in-

crease over last year's announced).
Given that the Secretary must offer marketing loans to producers, the major argu-

ment against such large increases in loan rates is the concern about the potential
increase in budget costs. Given current market conditions of course, a com loan rate

of $2 per bushel would not increase budget costs. But, as you know, market condi-

tions can change.
Suppose our farmers produced record corn and wheat crops in 1994 and, at the

same time, the demand lor our grain remains weak. Under these market conditions,
what would be the budget implications of raising loan rates to the basic level?

Regarding last Friday's soybean loan rate announcement: I understand that there
is some disagreement within USDA as to whether or not the Secretary has the legal

authority to alter this decision before the beginning of the marketing year. What
is your view?
Answer. Senator Lugar, you point out that raising the 1994 crop corn loan to the

basic loan level, given expected market prices, would not likely nave a budgetary
impact. However, our analysis for wheat suggests that at the basic loan level you
would likely have a budgetary impact because of the marketing loan. As a rule of

thumb, for each one cent of marketing loan gain exposure the budgetary impact on
com is about $75 million and for wheat about $20 million.

With regard to the soybean loan rate and whether the announced 1994 crop level

can be changed later, I concur with our legal counsel that the statute prohibits such
an action.

Senator Cochran:

Question 1. Currently, every State and most counties have ASCS and Farmers
Home Committees. In the administration's reorganization package, the Secretary of

Agriculture "may" appoint a State committee and the Secretary oT Agriculture "may"
establish a county or area committee for the new Farm Service Agency (ASCS,
FmHA & FCIC).

Also, the bill authorizes each county or area to elect three conunittee members
with two to be appointed by the Secretary.

Is there a reason why the establishment of these committees should be discre-

tionary as opposed to mandatory in statute?
Is this not a politicization of the county committee structure?
Answer. The Secretary on several occasions has stated his commitment to estab-

lish an effective county committee system within the Farm Service Agency. In this

context, it would not be necessary to have a mandatory requirement of law for the
establishment and utilization of these committees.

It is my understanding that the provision for the two appointed members of the

county committee in the proposed legislation was simply a recognition of the current
Farmers Home Administration's committee system which provides for the appoint-
ment of members as opposed to all members being elected as is currently the case
with the Agricultural Stabilization and Conservation Committees.

Question 2. The proposed USDA farm service centers could serve up to six coun-
ties.

Would it not be better to retain the current county committee structure to ensure
the fair representation of all farmers served by a newly created Farm Service Cen-
ter?

Answer. I am not aware of any reference to six counties being served by a serv-

ice center. It would be unusual for a service center to serve this number of counties.

The proposed county area committee structure will ensure the fair representation
of all farmers served by the F'SA.
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Question 3. Recently, USDA announced a preliminary 17.5 percent ARP for the
1994 crop of upland cotton.

Is it correct that the Department has until January 1, 1994, to adjust the
initial level?

Since the November crop estimate showed a 700,000-bale decline in projected pro-
duction, is it your opinion that the 17.5 percent ARP would result in a significantly
lower stocks-to-use ratio than the 30 percent specified in law?
Has the Department conducted an analysis of the potential decline in farm income

which would result in (from) an increase in the AliP from the current level of 7.5

percent to 17.5 percent?
The preliminary 1994 loan rate was established at 50 cents per pound. Does

USDA nave authority to increase the level?

Answer. Yes, the Department has until January 1 to announce the final ARP for
1994 upland cotton. New information will be fortncoming in the December 9 crop
production report, and the decision will be based on conditions known and projected
at that time.
Given the much lower supplies available in 1993, it is now

projected that the car-

ryover stocks for 1994 would be reduced by about 500,000 bales from the stock level

projected in October when the decision on the 17.5-percent ARP was made. Given
current projections, a 17.5-percent ARP would result in a stocks-to-use ratio of about
0.284.

There are manv factors which affect year-to-year changes in farm income besides

changes in ARP levels. For example, even though the ARP was only 7.5 percent in

1993, crop production is projected lower in that year than it is for 1994. Receipts
from the sale of cotton by farmers are projected 7.5 percent higher in 1994 with the

17.5-percent ARP than they are for 1993. However, program payments for 1994 are

likely to be lower due to several factors, including a smaller acreage eligible for pay-
ments. Overall, farm income from cotton in 1994 is projected to be similar to that

projected for 1993.
The law does not grant any discretion for USDA to set a loan rate for 1994 upland

cotton higher than the 50 cents per pound that has been announced.
Question 4. The proposed USDA reorganization plan would require ASCS to di-

vest itself of all conservation cost share programs. Could you provide information
concerning what functions and personnel would be transferred from ASCS to the
new agency if the reorganization plan is implemented as written?
How would farmers who participate in commodity price support programs and

conservation programs be impacted by the separation?
Who would have the ultimate authority to approve annual farm plans?
Answer. If the proposed USDA reorganization plan were implemented as cur-

rently written, the majority of the conservation programs currently administered by
ASCS and the personnel who administer them at the national and State level would
be transferred to the new Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS). At the
county level, in most counties, there would be a new Farm Service Center which
would house both the Farm Service Agency (FSA) and the NRCS. This would pro-
vide the producer a single location to handle his conservation program, commodity
program, and farm credit needs. Details of the transfer of conservation programs
will be announced by the Secretary in the near future.

Question 5. The Department has authority to provide disaster assistance for

quality losses. How do upland cotton producers demonstrate a quality loss?
How many producers have qualified for quality losses?
Answer. If the producer received a loan or LDP, we received the grade informa-

tion when we made the loan or paid the LDP and have used this data to compute
quality adjustments.

If the producer did not receive a loan or LDP, we have two methods of determin-
ing quality adiustments.

1. The producer must provide production evidence showing the grading factors.
This information is used to determine the quality adjustment.

2. If the grading factors indicate that the cotton was of such quality to be ineli-

gible for loan we divide the average price received by the adjusted loan rate to de-
termine the Quality adjustment factor.
We do not have data on 1990, 1991, or 1992 crops, because this data is currently

being uploaded for summarization. This data will be available November 29.
For the 1993 crop, quality adjustments are being made to the quantity actually

being considered as produced. No distinction in 1993 is being made between quality
and quantity losses. To date, 2,750 producers have received checks for all losses to-

talling $19.9 million.

Question 6. The CCC form 1099 now includes a figure identified as "market
loan gain."
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Is it accurate to say that there are no instructions in the farm tax return instruc-

tions or on the 1099 form to provide farmers or their accountants with the inforrna-

tion necessary to properly complete their tax returns under various marketing
scenarios?
What steps have USDA and the Internal Revenue Service taken to correct this

problem?
Answer. Yes, it is accurate to say that there are no instructions in the farm tax

return instructions for the 1099 form to provide farmers or their accountants with

the information necessary to properly complete their tax returns under various mar-

keting scenarios.

A series of meetings have been held with the latest being last week at IRS Head-

quarters between ffiS lawyers and USDA lawyers and program specialist in a fur-

Uier effort to reach agreement on the best and most efficient means of getting infor-

mation on the instructions to farmers and their accountants.

Question 7. The Department recently requested comments on implementation of

a program to authorize the use of electronic warehouse receipts. What is the sched-

ule for the promulgation of the final rule, and will the rule be in effect for the 1994

cotton season?
Will CCC accept electronic receipts for cotton entered in the loan, and is 0MB

supportive of the electronic warehouse receipt program?
Answer. The final rale is in preparation at this time. It will be at least late Jan-

uary before the final rule can be submitted to 0MB for clearance for publishing in

the Federal Register.
We intend to have the rule in effect for the 1994 season. We believe we have

ample time to develop the final rule before the season starts.

As for electronic receipts and the price support program, CCC's primary concern

is in ensuring that its security interest is protected, not unlike all of the other par-
ties who will DC relying on the electronic

receipts
to protect their business interests.

We intend to develop rules which will provide maximum integrity to the system,
and we expect that we will accept the receipts as long as CCC s first claim on the

cotton serving as loan collateral is secure.

In general, 0MB has been supportive of the warehouse receipt program. 0MB has
offered suggestions and has shown interest in expanding the system beyond the

scope currently contemplated.

Senator Conrad:

Question 1. It brings me a great deal of pleasure that you are before this com-
mittee today as the nominee for the position of Administrator of the Agricultural
Stabilization and Conservation Service and a member of the Board of the Commod-
ity Credit Corporation. I believe you bring along integrity, high credentials, and a

strong commitment to this Nation's producers. I am anxious to work with you.
The following are a few questions that arc on the minds of producers in my State,

North Dakota.
The Secretary of Agriculture has the discretionary authority to implement the fol-

lowing farm program management items. What is your opinion on the merit of these

items and whether you believe the Secretary will implement them?

1. Advance deftciency payments. The Secretary of Agriculture has the authority
to make 50 percent of the advance

deficiency payments available to producers. Next

year many producers in the Midwest will have cash flow problems as a result of

the damage caused to crops by flooding and excess moisture. A higher advance defi-

ciency payment will assist producers in handling early-year costs.

2. Targeted Option Payment (TOP) Program. The Secretary has the discretionary

authority to implement this program. The North Dakota Farmers Union has rec-

ommended that USDA implement a 15-percent TOP program for wheat in which the

target prices is increased one percent for every one percent in additional acreage
reduction, and a 10-pcrcent TOP program for feed grains.

3. Loan rates. The Secretary has consistently utilized the so- called Findley au-

thority
to lower loan rates. Not using this adjustment in the loan rate would send

a good message to farmers who have not had much to cheer about this year.

Answer. I will respond item by item:

1. Advance deficiency payments. As you have stated, the Secretary has the au-

thority to make 50 percent of expected deficiency payments available to producers
in advance. The Secretary will make this decision early next year. It would be im-

proper for me to speculate on what decision the Secretary will make.
2. Targeted Option Program (TOP). The Department is currently analyzing this

option, but, as you are aware, the statute requires that TOP be implemented in a

manner that will result in no additional budget outlays. Our initial analysis indi-
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cates that there would be an additional cost associated with implementation of the
basic provisions of TOP. We will continue to examine this program to determine if

there are any modifications of TOP that could allow us to implement it without in-

curring additional cost.

3. I^an Rates. An increase in loan rates could provide added security to farmers
and their creditors. The Secretary is looking at tne possibility of some increase in
loan rates for 1994. However, as you are aware, the maj-keting loan can cause an
increase in budget outlays, particularly in the case of wheat at the "basic" loan rate.

Question 2. Release of CRP acres for haying and grazing: The release of CRP
acres for haying and grazing should be done in a more expeditious manner. The
1993 growing season provided a good example: producers in North Dakota were
having a difficult enough time dealing with the extremely wet conditions
and wanted the ability to bale when they received respite from the rain.
What are your thoughts on improving the consistency under which access to CRP

acres for haying and grazing is considered?
Answer. Most requests were responded to within 24 hours of receipt in the na-

tional office; however, we will carefully examine the processes or considering the
need for haying and grazing of CRP acreages as well as other applicable acreages,
and look for ways to expedite the processes in the future. Hopefully, we will be able
to delegate more authority to the local levels.

Senator Grassley:

Question 1. Today the House of Representatives will vote on the North Amer-
ican Free Trade Agreement. The outcome of that vote will undoubtedly affect the

Uruguay round of the GATT. Coupled with the push for more overseas markets for

our commodities has been a corresponding decrease in Federal spending for U.S. ag-
riculture. With Federal support for agriculture waning, and our broader trade talks
now shaky, how can we ensure maintenance of high income for our Nation's agricul-
tural sector?

Answer. Senator Grassley, I certainly support higher income for our Nation's ag-
ricultural sector, especially the production sector. This is a top priority of Secretary
Espy and I can assure you it is also mine. I look forward to working with you in

achieving this objective.

Question 2. My giandfather raised his family on 80 acres of land. I raised my
family on 200 acres of corn and soybeans. Now, my son Robin owns, leases, and
shares with me 850 acres of corn and beans, while raising some pigs on the side.

Clearly, the days of scratching out a decent living on 160 acres are long over. One
of the biggest concerns in my own State is the age of the average farmer. Iowa State

University estimates that one farmer in five will retire in the next 5 years. To the

young person interested in farming, the barriers to entry are very formidable. Aside
from $3.50 com or $8.00 beans, what can be done to ensure the orderly generational
transfer of agricultural assets.

Answer. Senator Grassley, like your family, my grandfather also homesteaded
and raised a family in South Dakota. Through each generation the size of the farm
has grown. I too, am concerned about the orderly generational transfer of agricul-
tural assets. There are programs such as the "new farmer" loan program initiative
under the FmHA will be helpful in achieving this transfer. Also, as I mentioned in

your earlier question I am committed to ensuring that farm policies are undertaken
to improve farm income that will also make this transfer possible. I look for-

ward to working with you as we embark on the 1995 Farm Bill debate to make farm
policy changes that will achieve higher farm income.

Question 3. On Monday last. Secretary Espy announced a zero set- aside for
corn. While that may or may not increase farm income, it does present the realistic

possibility of a substantial harvest next year. Given that we have lost a major mar-
ket like Russia, with other world trade initiatives hanging in the balance with to-

day's House NAFTA vote, we could have astronomical stockpiles of grain, with a
dampening effect on market prices. In the past you have advocated, quite strongly,
in favor of higher loan rates. I'm not sure of your position on marketing loan.

Through the Secretary has the ultimate authority on some of these issues, I am
nonetheless interested on your views on both loan rates, marketing loans, set-aside,
and how we prevent large stockpiles that plagued us in the 1980s.
Answer. As you have indicated, I have in the past advocated higher loan rates.

I continue to believe that higher loan rates should be considered as one possible
policy option. With regard to marketing loans, I am concerned about

possible lower
miarket prices and the impact on farm income. As you are aware, tne marketing
loan program also presents a potentially large budgetary impact that must be con-
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sidered when setting loan rates. With regard to set asides, I believe they should be

used prudently, not only to avoid large stockpiles, but shortfalls as well.

BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION (PUBLIC)

1. Full name {include any former names used).

Barbara Pedersen Holum
Barbara Anita MacKcnzie (former marriage)
Barbara Anita Pedersen {maiden name)

2. Address: List current place of residence and office address(es). List all office

and borne telephone numbers where you may be reached.

704 Warren Drive, Annapolis, MD 21403; phone (410) 263-2758 (primary
residence).

2400 Virginia Avenue NW., apt. 92&-C; Washington, DC, 20037, phone
(202) 833-4994 (secondary residence)

Office telephone (202) 546-7407

3. Date and place of birth.

December 3, 1941
Denver, Colorado

4. Marital Status (include maiden name of wife or husband's name). List

spouse's occupation, employer's name and business address(es).

Married to John David Holum

Currently an attorney, O'Melveny & Myers, 555 13th Street, Suite 500W,
Washington, DC 20004

President's nominee to be director, U.S. Arms Control and Disarmament
Agency, 320 21st Street NW., Washington, DC 20451

5. Education: List each college and graduate or professional school you have at-

tended, including dates of attendance, degrees received, and dates degrees were

granted.

University of Nebraska from 1960-1962

University of Denver from 1963-1967
Studied economics and political science

6. Employment Record: List (by year) all business or professional corporations,

companies, firms, or other enterprises, partnerships, institutions and organizations,

nonprofit or otherwise, including farms, with which you were connected as an offi-

cer, director, partner, proprietor, or employee since graduation from college; include

a title and brief job description.

1981-1993, President, The National Agricultural Land Center, which ad-

ministered the programs of and projects of the National Endowment for Soil

and Water Conversation and the (jood Earth Council. The Center, a non-

profit private sector initiative, was established to form a partnership
between the public and private sectors in the conservation of the nation's

agricultural resource base.

1979-1980, Edward Kennedy for President campaign, fundraiser

1975-1976, Jimmy Carter for President campaign, fundraiser

1972-1975, Massachusetts Democratic State Committee
Executive Director, ran State headquarters
1970-1972, George McGovern for President campaign, regional desk offi-

cer, responsible for Western states

1969-1970, California Democratic State Party, administrator

1967-1968, Massachusetts State Legislature, staff member. Health and
Welfare Committee.

7. Military Service: Have vou had any military service? If so, give particulars,

including the dates, branch of service, rank or rate, serial number and type of dis-

charge received.

No.

8. Government Service: State (chronologically) your Government service or pub-
lic offices you have held, including the terms of service gi-ade levels and whether
such positions were elected or appointed.
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1977-1979, Commodity Futures Trading Commission, Director, Office of

Congressional Liaison, GS-15, appointed

1980, Congressional Liaison Officer for the National Agricultural Lands
Study, an interagency task force, GS-15, appointed.

9. Honors and Awards: List any scholarships, fellowships, honorary degrees,
and honorary society memberships that you received and believe would be of inter-

est to the committee.

None.

10. Other Memberships: List all organizations to which you belong, excluding re-

ligious organizations.

Chesapeake Bay Foundation
Greenacres Improvement Association (neighborhood association)

11. Published Writings: List the titles, publishers, and dates of books, articles,

reports, or other published materials (including published speeches) you have writ-

ten. Please include on this list published materials on which you are listed as the

principal editor. It would be helpful to the committee if you could provide one copy
of all published material that may not be readily available. Also, to the maximum
extent practicable, please supply a copy of all unpublished speeches you made dur-

ing the past 5 years on issues involving agriculture, nutrition, forestry or commodity
futures policy or related matters.

None.

12. Health: What is the present state of your health?

Excellent.

FINANCIAL DATA AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST (PUBLIC)

1. Have you severed all connections with your immediate past private sector em-
ployers, business firms, associations, and/or organizations?

I am prepared to do so upon being confirmed.

2. List sources, amounts and dates of all anticipated receipts from deferred in-

come arrangements, stock options, incompleted contracts and other future benefits

which you expect to derive from previous business relationships, professional serv-

ices, firm memberships, former employers, clients, or customers.

There is a possibility that I will receive back salary after transfer of non-

profit programs administered by the National Agricultural Land Center to

another nonprofit organization.

3. Do you, or does any partnership or closely held corporation in which you have
an interest, own or operate a farm or ranch? (If yes, please give a brief description
including location, size and type of operation.)

I have no such interests. My spouse owns shares in a closely held cor-

poration held together with his father and siblings, which owns and oper-
ates the Holum family farm, a diversified family farm of approximately 560
acres near Groton, Henry Township, South Dakota. Neither Holum farms
nor any of its shareholders engages in commodities trading.

4. If confirmed, do you have any plans, commitments, or agreements to pursue
outside employment or engage in any business or vocation, with or without com-

pensation, during your service with the Government? (If so, explain.)

No.

5. Do you have any plans to resume employment, affiliation, or practice with

your previous employers, business firms, associations, or organizations after com-

pleting Government scivice? (If yes, give details.)

No.

6. Has anyone made a commitment to employ you or retain your services in any
capacity after you leave Government service? (If yes, please specify.)

No.

7. Identify all investments, obligations, liabilities, or other relationships which
involve potential confiicts of interest in the position to which you have been nomi-
nated.
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None.

8. Have you ever received a Government guaranteed student loan? K so, has it

been repaid?

Yes. It has been repaid.

9. If confirmed, explain how you will resolve any potential conflict of interest,

including any that may be disclosed by your responses to the above items.

I will consult with appropriate CFTC and Office of Government Ethics

personnel to implement an appropriate ethics and recusal agreement, a

copy of which I understand will be forwarded to the Committee. The prin-

cipal features of that agreement will be (l)that I would disqualify myself
from any particular matter involving specific parties that has a direct and
predictable efTect on my financial interests or a financial interest imputed
to me, and (2)1 would disqualify myself for a period of one year from par-

ticipation in any particular matter involving specific parties involving an
entity with which, during the past year, I served as oflicer, director, trust-

ee, or consultant. I will also disqualify myself from such other matters as
seem appropriate, after consultation with relevant ethics officials, to avoid
the appearance of a conflict of interest.

The Honorable Patrick J. Leahy
Chairman

Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry
United States Senate

Washington, DC, November 12, 1993

Dear Mr. Chairman: In accordance with the Ethics in Government Act of 1978,
I enclose a copy of the financial disclosure report filed by Barbara P. Holum, who
has been nominated by President Clinton for the position of Commissioner of the

Commodity Futures Trading Commission.

We have reviewed the report and have also obtained advice from the Commodity
Futures Trading Commission concerning any possible conflict in light of its func-

tions and the nominee's proposed duties. Also enclosed is a letter from the ethics
official of the agency dated November 9, 1993, which discusses Ms. Holum's commit-
ment to resign as President of the National Agriculture Lands Center.

Based thereon, we believe that Ms. Holum is in compliance with applicable laws
and regulations governing conflicts of interest.

Sincerely,

(Signed) STEPHEN D. POTTS
Director

Mr. Stephen D. Potts
Director, Office of Government Ethics

1201 New York Avenue, NW., Suite 500
Washington, DC, November 9, 1993.

Dear Mr. Potts: In accordance with title I of the Ethics in Government Act of

1978, as amended and 5 C.F.R. section 2634.602(c), please find enclosed the original
Standard Form 278 financial disclosure report filed by Barbara P. Holum, who has
been nominated by the President to serve as Commissioner of the Commodity Fu-
tures Trading Commission. The Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition, and
Forestry will oe considering Ms. Holum's nomination.

This Office has reviewed the information contained in the enclosed report. This
information includes an entry on page 6, Schedule D, indicating that Ms. Holum has
served as the President of the National Agriculture Lands Center from January
1981 to the present. Ms. Holum has represented to this Office that in order to avoid

any real or apparent conflict of interest, she will resign as President of this non-

profit organization upon her confirmation by the Senate.
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Based on this agreement and our review of the enclosed report of Ms. Holum, we
have determined that the information set forth therein discloses no real or apparent
conflict of interest under the Standards of Ethical Conduct for Employees of tne Ex-
ecutive Branch, 5 C.F.R. Part 2635, the Commission's Code of Conduct, 17 C.F.R.
section 140.735-1, et seq., its Supplemental Standards of Ethical Conduct, 5 C.F.R.
Part 5101, or under the commodity Exchange Act, 7 U.S.C. section 1, et se.

Sincerely,
(Signed) Pat G. Nicolette

Acting General Counsel
and Alternate Designated

Agency Ethics Official
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John E. Tull, Jr.
Social Security No.: 431-08-7752

Full name:

John Earle Tull, Jr.

Address:

Residence:

518 Park Street
Lonoke, AR 72086
Tel: (501) 676-6909

Office:

Highway 70 West
P.O. Box 42 5

Lonoke, AR 72086
Tel: (501) 676-2720

Date and place of birth:

March 15, 1925. Little Rock, Pulaski County, Arkansas.

Martial Status:

Married to Mary Elizabeth Ybarrondo Tull.

Occupation: Homemaker.

Education:

School

1944 to University of No. Carolina
1948 Chapel Hill, NC

1943 to Tulane University
1944 New Orleans, LA

1943 University of Ark.
Fayetteville, AR

Employment Record:

Employer/Organizations

7/52 to J.E. Tull & Son
Present

Degree

BS Commerce

None

6/48

None

Owner/Operator
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1/61 to Arkansas State Plant Board
1/89

1/70 to USA Rice Council
Present

Military Service:

Chairman & member

Past President &
board member

Dates
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FINANCIAL DATA AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST (PUBLIC)

Have you severed all connections with your immediate past
private sector employers, business forms, associations,
and/or organizations?

No. I will sever connections upon confirmation.

List sources, amounts and dates of all anticipated receipts
from deferred income arrangements, stock options,
incompleted contracts and other future benefits which you
expect to derive from previous business relationships,
professional services, firm memberships, former employers,
clients, or customers.

USDA Deficiency Payments for 1993 crop year from operation
of farm; expected receipt date March or April 1994;

approximate amount $50,000.

Do you, or does any partnership or closely held corporation
in which you have an interest, own or operate a farm or
ranch?

I own approximately 1,792 acres of land in Lonoke County,
Arkansas. Crops include rice, wheat, soybeans, and cattle.
In 1993, I farmed as a sole proprietor approximately 1,132
acres, and Bayou Meto Planting Co., Inc. fanned the

remaining acreage. I own 50% of the outstanding stock of

Bayou Meto Planting Co., Inc. Additional acreage is cash
rented from unrelated parties.

Additionally, I own 160 acres of timberland in Grant County,
Arkansas .

If confirmed, do you have any plans, commitments, or

agreements to pursue outside employment or engage in any
business or vocation, with or without condensation, during
your service with the government?

No. In 1994, all acreage owned personally will be rented,
on a crop share basis to Bayou Meto Planting Co., Inc. A
farm manager has been employed by Bayou Meto Planting
Company. I do not anticipate taking an active role in the

operation after confirmation and acceptance of the

appointment .

Do you have any plans to resume employment, affiliation or

practice with your previous employers, business firms,
associations, or organizations after completing government
service?
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After con^jletion of government service, I would expect to
resume supervision of the farming operations in Arkansas.

6 . Has einyone made a commitment to employ you or retain our
services in any capacity after you leave government service?

No.

7. Identify all investments, obligations, liabilities, or other
relationships which involve potential conflicts of interest
in the position to which you have been nominated.

The following have been designated by White House Counsel as

potential conflicts; and, if confirmed, the related assets
would be sold and resignations would be made.

Stock owned in Archer Daniels Midlouid in Individual
Retirement Accounts of John and Mary Tull.

Commodity accounts at Iowa Grain Corporation.

Trading Permit and Floor License on Mid-American
Commodities Exchange, Mary Tull.

Floor Broker's License and Membership, Mid-American
Commodities Exchange, John Tull.

Member of Advisory Board, First Commercial Bank, Cabot,
Arkeinsas .

8. Have you ever received a government guaranteed student loan?

No.

9. If confirmed, explain how you will resolve any potential
conflict of interest, including any that may be disclosed by
your responses to the eibove items.

See item 7. Stock in Archer Daniels Midland owned in
Individual Retirement Account would be sold. Commodity
accounts would be liquidated and closed. John and Mary Tull
would resign from their respective positions with the Mid
Americein Commodities Exchange. John Tull would resign from
the Advisory Board of First Commercial Bank, Cabot,
Arkansas .
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^,«^(|^^M^,
United States

||r*^^ g Office of Government Ethics

^Sb6^P ^^^^ ^^'^ ^°'^ Avenue, NW., Suite 500

<9C2^^ Washington. DC 20005-3917

Novenfcer 12, 1993

The Honorable Patrick J. Leahy
Chairman
Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510-6000

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In accordance with the Ethics in Government Act of 1978, I

enclose a copy of the financial disclosure report filed by
John E. Tull, Jr. , who has been nominated by President Clinton to
serve as Commissioner of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission.

We have reviewed the report and have obtained advice from the

Commodity Futures Trading Commission concerning any possible
conflict in light of the Commission's functions and the nominee's
proposed duties. Also enclosed is a letter from the Acting General
Counsel of the agency, dated November 9, 1993, which discusses
Mr. Tull's ethics agreements with respect to recusals,
divestitures, resignations, and certain other matters.

Based thereon, we believe that Mr. Tull is in compliance with
applicable laws and regulations governing conflicts of interest.

Sincerely,

Stephen D.

Director

Enclosures
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v>*i*<i*^'^'
COMMODITY FUTURES TRADING COMMISSION

20M K STREET. N W. WASHINGTON. DC 20S81

(202) 254-9880

(202) 2M-3535 FACSIMILE

OFFICE OF
THE GENERAL COUNSEL

HAND DELIVERED

November 9, 199 3

Mr. Stephen D. Potts
Director, Office of Government Ethics
1201 New York Avenue, N.W., Suite 500
Washington, D.C. 20005-3919

Dear Mr. Potts:

In accordance with Title I of the Ethics in Government Act of
1978, as amended, and 5 C.F.R. § 2634.602(c), please find enclosed
the original Standard Form 278 financial disclosure report filed by
John E. Tull, Jr., who has been nominated by the President to serve
as Commissioner of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission. The
Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition, and Forestry will be
considering Mr. Tull's nomination.

This Office has reviewed the information contained in the
enclosed report. After consultations with your staff and the White
House Counsel's office, Mr. Tull has made certain undertakings
respecting certain assets and activities noted on the report, to
avoid any real or apparent conflict of interest in discharging the
duties of a Commissioner. These undertakings are also set forth on
Mr. Tull's Form 278. In addition, as discussed further below, he
has agreed to recuse himself from participating in any particular
matter that may come before the Commission involving a bank holding
company (or any of its subsidiaries) in which he has a substantial
stock interest that will not be divested. The particulars with
regard to these assets and activities follow:

* Mr. Tull has been registered with the Commission as a floor
broker since March 31, 1982. He will withdraw his
registration upon being confirmed.

* Mr. Tull's spouse, Mary Y. Tull, has been registered with the
Commission as a floor trader since July 6, 1993. She will
withdraw her registration upon his confirmation.

* Mr. Tull owns a membership on the Mid-America Commodity
Exchange, valued between $1,001 and $15,000. This holding
will be divested within 90 days of his confirmation.

Mrs. Tull owns a permit to trade rice on the Mid-America
Commodity Exchange, having a de minimis value. This holding
will be divested within 90 days of Mr. Tull's confirmation.
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* Mr. Tull holds Archer Daniels Midland stock, valued between
$1,001 and $15,000, in an IRA account. This holding will be
divested within 90 days of his confirmation.

* His spouse, Mary Y. Tull, also holds Archer Daniels Midland
stock, valued between $1,001 and $15,000, in an IRA account.
This holding will be divested within 90 days of his
confirmation.

* Mr. Tull maintains commodity futures accounts with Iowa Grain
Company, a futures brokerage, valued between $15,001 and
$50,000. All accounts will be closed within 90 days of his
confirmation. No new positions will be established; only
liguidating-.transactions will be executed.

* Mr. Tull is president of Bayou Meto Planting Co., Inc., a

farming corporation in Lonoke County, Arkansas. He will
resign upon being confirmed and his son will become president.

* Mr. Tull also owns 50% of the outstanding stock of Bayou Meto
Planting Co. , Inc. The company maintains a futures account
with Iowa Grain Company to hedge its cash positions. The
company will close its account within 90 days of Mr. Tull's
confirmation. No new positions will be established; only
liquidating transactions will be executed. Bayou Meto will
not engage in any futures or options transactions during Mr.
Tull's tenure on the Commission.

* Mr. Tull serves on the governing or advisory boards of various
non-profit organizations related to his business activities.
He will resign all such positions upon being confirmed. Those
positions are:

Director, National Rice Council—European Subcommittee
Member, Advisory Board for Agriculture to the University

of Arkansas College of Agriculture
Board member. Bayou Meto Irrigation District
Board member, Arkansas Cattlemen's Foundation
Board member, U.S. Rice Foundation

* Mr. Tull is a board member of the Lonoke County Tax
Equalization Board. He will resign upon being confirmed.

* Mr. Tull is a member of the advisory board of the Cabot Branch
of the First Commercial Bank, N.A. , in Little Rock. He will
resign upon being confirmed.

As a separate matter, Mr. Tull owns stock in First Commercial
Corporation, a publicly traded regional bank holding company,
valued between $500,001 and $1 million. First Commercial's
holdings include a dormant subsidiary. First Commercial Futures
Corporation, which we understand ceased operations in November
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1990. At that time, it withdrew from registration with the
Commission as an introducing broker; it remains registered as a

commodity trading advisor. By letter dated October 1, 1993, First
Commercial has represented that it will advise this office when and
if this subsidiary resumes activity.

First Commercial's holdings also include First Commercial
Investments, Inc., a firm registered with the Securities and
Exchange Commission as a broker dealer. First Commercial has
advised us that while it "is not engaged in any equity or equity
related options activities" at this time, it expects to add these
lines of business in the future, and will advise us if and when it
does so. Mr. Tull has represented to this Office that he will
recuse himself v-^hould any matter come before the Commission
involving First CBmmercial Corporation or any of its subsidiaries.
Mr. Tull has been advised that should First Commercial or any of
its subsidiaries become active in the futures markets during his
tenure as a Commissioner, this office must reexamine the issue of
whether recusal is a sufficient prophylactic against a real or

apparent conflict of interest, or whether other measures, up to and
including divestiture, would be required.

Based on our review of the enclosed report of Mr. Tull and the
undertakings and representations referred to above, we have
determined that the information set forth therein discloses no real
or apparent conflict of interest under the Standards of Ethical
Conduct for Employees of the Executive Branch, 5 C.F.R. Part 2635,
the Commission's Code of Conduct, 17 C.F.R. § 140.735-1, et sea. .

its Supplemental Standards of Ethical Conduct, 5 C.F.R. Part 5101,
or under the Commodity Exchange Act, 7 U.S.C. § 1, et seq.

Sincerely,ncereiy, ;

Pat G. Nicolette
Acting General Counsel

Enclosure
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ADDE20UM

John E. Tull, Jr. Page 11

Rental Income received from Melton Tull Joint Venture — The
Partnership owns land and a building which is located in Lonoke,
Arkansas. The property was leased to a commercial tenant whose
lease expired August 1, 199 3. The property is not currently
leased. No outside earned income is received by Mr. Tull in
connection with this joint venture.

Farm Income — Amount listed is gross income for the reporting
period. Operating expenses during the reporting period would be
approximately $505,569.

Bayou Meto Planting Company, Inc. is engaged in the business of
farming in Lonoke^ County ,

Arkansas. Bayou Meto Planting Company,
Inc. also has a commodities (hedging) futures account with Iowa
Grain Company. Mr. Tull owns fifty percent (50%) of the
outstanding stock. Upon his confirmation, Mr. Tull will resign as
President of this company and his son will become President. Mr.
Tull agrees that Bayou Meto Planting Company's futures trading
account will be closed within 90 days of his confirmation and that
the company will not engage in transactions involving futures or
options contracts during his tenure as a Commissioner of the CFTC.
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QUESTIONNAIRE FOR USDA NOMINEES

Biographical Information (Public)

Full Name (include any former names used).

Anthony Alien Williams (Tony)

Address: List current place of residence and ofTice address(es). List all oRlce

and home telephone numbers where you may be reached.

Permanent Residence :

Local Residence :

Place of Business :

5817 Nina PI. #3W
St. Louis, MO. 63112

(314) 727-6335

1834 Belmont NW
Washington, D.C. 20009

(202) 265-3664

Room 240W
U.S. Depanment of Agriculture

Washington, D.C. 20250

(202) 720-3590

3. Date and place of birth.

July 28, 1951.

Los Angeles, CA.

Marital Status : (Include maiden name of wife or husband's name). List spouse's

occupation, employer's name and business address(es).

Diana L. Simmons

Accounting Manager
St. Louis International Airport
St. Louis, MO.
(314) 426-8147
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5. Education ; List each college and graduate or professional school you have

attended, including dates of attendance, degrees received, and dates degrees were

granted.

Undergraduate :

1969-71 Santa Clara University
Santa Clara, CA.

1975-77 Yale College, BA, Magna Cum Laude. Political Science

1980-82 New Haven, CT.

Graduate :

1983-87 Kennedy School of Government, MPP (Joint JD/MPP)
Harvard University

Cambridge, MA

1984-87 Harvard Law School, JD (Joint JD/MPP)
Harvard University

Cambridge, MA

Employment Record : List (by year) all business or professional corporations,

companies, firms, or other enterprises, partnerships, institutions, and

organizations, nonprofit or otherwise, including farms, with which you were

connected as an officer, director, partner, proprietor, or employee since

graduation from college; include a title and brief job description.

Employment :

1982 Steve Wareck for Congress . New Haven, CT.
Press Secretary

Served as chief media adviser and press secretary for primary election in

Connecticut's 3rd Congressional District.
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1982 Bill Curry for Congress . New Britain, CT.

Press Secretary

Served as chief media adviser and press secretary for general election

campaign in Connecticut's 6lh Congressional District.

1982-83 Speaker of the House. State Capitol . Hartford, CT
Director of Coimnunications

Served as chief media adviser and press secretary to Speaker of the House
and House Majority.

6-8/84 Morgan Bank. New York, NY
Summer Intern / Non-Profit Consultant

Served as consultant and business planner assisting non-profit

neighborhood community groups receiving financial assistance from bank.

6-8/85 Employment Law Center. San Francisco, CA
Law Clerk

6-7/86 Pillsburv. Madison & Sutro . San Francisco, CA
Associate

Received Permanent Job Offer

7-8/86 Heller. Ehrman. White & McAullife . San Francisco, CA
Associate

Received Permanent Job Offer

6-9/87 Hufstedler. Miller. Carlson & Beardsley. Los Angeles, CA
Associate

Received Permanent Job Offer

1987-88 U.S. District .ludge David S. Nelson . Boston, MA
Law Clerk
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1988-89 Boston Redevelopment Authority (BRA> . Boston, MA
Assistant Director

Headed one of the BRA's four primary departments. Responsible for a

neighborhood planning and development program of approximately $1.5

billion, including the city's linkage program, parcel-to-parcel linkage

projects, some 5,000 units of housing, 3 neighborhood master plans, and

selected economic development initiatives.

Supervised a staff of over 30 persons, while implementing a comprehensive

management reporting and accounting system recognized as the Authority's
best. Management program resulted in production of four manuals,

including an automated project directory, regular quarterly, and special

project reports.

1989-91 Community Development Agency . St. Louis, MO
Executive Director

Coordinated line support for the overall development activities of the City
of St. Louis, directly managing the city's $22 million community

development effort utilizing private and public funds. As Vice-President of

the St. Louis Development Corporation
-- the city's public development

corporation
- served as the number two development ofOcial in the city,

advising the Mayor and serving as general deputy to his Development
Administrator.

Developed jointly with the office of Senator Kit Bond a housing legislative

agenda adopted by the U.S. Congress as model legislation. Designed and

implemented a troubled housing recovery program encompassing over

7,500 units of housing stock.

1991-93 Office of the State Comptroller . Hartford, CT
Deputy Comptroller

Acted as chief of staff and operating officer for the State's elected chief

financial officer, the Comptroller. Directed and coordinated the policies,

procedures, and processes of an office of 300 people managing the finances

of an $8 billion state budget. Instituted a reinvention process, quality

management, reorganization, and strategic planning effort. Implemented
new financial, reporting, and benefits systems based on customer needs

assessments.
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1992-Pres School of International and Public AfTairs . Columbia University, NYC
Adjunct Professor of Public Affairs

As a member of the faculty, teach course in public financial management, a

component of the program's core curriculum. Participate in other

endeavors as well, including the program's 1992-93 emphasis on

"reinventing government."

1993-Pres U.S. Department of Agriculture . Washington, D.C.

Special Assistant to Secretary

Serve as special assistant to the Secretary, providing advice to him and the

Assistant Secretary for Administration on financial management policies

and programs.

1992-Pres Mutual Housing of Southern Connecticut . New Haven, CT.
Board of Directors - Unpaid

Contribute voluntary time as member of non-profit housing board.

Military Service : Have you had any military service? If so, give particulars,

Including the dates, branch of service, rank or rate, serial number and type of

discharge received.

8/71 - 6/74 United States Air Force

Sergeant, Information Specialist, Honorable Discharge

8. Government Service : State (chronologically) your government service or public
offices you have held, including the terms of service, grade levels, and whether

such positions were elected or appointed.

1980-83 New Haven Board of Aldermen . New Haven, CT
President Pro Tempore (1981-83)

Chairman: Community Development Committee (1981-83)
Member: Legislative Committee (1981-83)

Finance Committee (1980)

Municipal Services Committee (1980)
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1989-91 Community Development Agency. St. Louis, MO.
Executive Director -- Appointed

(See Question #6, above)

1991-93 Office of the State Comptroller. Hartford, CT.

Deputy Comptroller
-
Appointed

(See Question #6, above)

1993 U.S. Department of Agriculture . Washington, D.C.

Special Assistant to Secretary

(See Question #6, above)

Honors and Awards : List any scholarships, fellowships, honorary degrees, and

honorary society memberships that you received and believe would be of interest

to the Committee.

1991 Selected Kellogg Foundation Fellow

1981 Yale Scholar of the House
1981 Anthony S. Mayer Scholarship for Service to Yale Community
1989 Selected as Scoutmaster to bring scouting to inner-city by reviving oldest

Scout Troop in St. Louis

10. Other Memberships : List all organizations to which you belong, excluding

religious organizations.

Audubon Society
Sierra Club

American Museum of Natural History
Smithsonian Museum
Mutual Housing Association of Southern Coimecticut

Yale Club of New York City
Harvard Club of New York City
Harvard Club of Boston

11. Published Writings : List the titles, publishers, and dates of books, articles,

reports, or other published materials (including published speeches) you have
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written. Please include on this list published materials on which you are listed as

the principal editor. It would be helpful to the Committee if you could provide
one copy of all published material that may not be readily available. Also, to the

maximum extent practicable, please supply a copy of all unpublished speeches

you made during the past five years on issues involving agriculture, nutrition,

forestry, or commodity futures policy or related matters.

I have not written any of the documents or materials described above.

12. Health ; What is the present state of your health?

Excellent.

Financial Data and Conflict of Interest (Public)

Have you severed all connections with your immediate past private sector

employers, business Arms, associations, and/or organizations?

In the event I am confirmed by the Seiuite all connections with immediate past

private sector and other associations will be severed. I have made arrangements
with USDA General Counsel to this effect. Specifically, I will resign: adjunct

professorship; membership on mutual housing board; and membership in

organizations with policy interests in agriculture, nutrition, and/or forestry issues.

List sources, amounts, and dates of all anticipated receipts from deferred income

arrangements, stock options, incomplete contracts and other future benefits which

you expect to derive from previous business relationships, professional services,

firm memberships, former employers, clients, or customers.

There are no anticipated receipts of these types.

Do you, or does any partnership or closely help corporation in which you have an

interest, own or operate a farm or ranch? (If so, please give a brief description

including location, size, and type of operation.)

I have no such interests.

Have you, or any partnership or closely help corporation in which you have an

interest, ever participated in Federal commodity price support programs? (If yes,

provide all details including amounts of direct government payments and loans

received or forfeited by crop and farm, etc. during the past five years.)

There has never been any participation by me or any entity with which I have

been affiliated in the above-mentioned programs.

Have you, or any partnership or closely help corporation in which you have an

interest, ever received a direct or guaranteed loan from or cosigned a note to the

Farmers Home Administration? (If yes, give details of any such loan activity

during the past five years.)

No.
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6. Have you, or any partnership or closely held corporation in which you have an

interest, ever received payments for crop losses from the Federal Crop Insurance

Program? (If yes, please give details.)

No.

7. If conQrmed, do you have any plans, commitments, or agreements to pursue
outside employment or engage in any business or vocation, with or without

compensation, during your service with the government? (If so, explain.)

I have no such plans.

8. Do you have any plans to resume employment, affiliation, or practice with your

previous employers, business Arms, associations, or organizations after

completing government service? (If yes, give details.)

I have no such plans.

9. Has anyone made a commitment to employ you or retain your services in any

capacity after you leave government service? (If yes, please specify.)

I have not received any conunitment of this type, and would not accept such a

commitment.

10. Identify all investments, obligations, liabilities, or other relationships which

involve potential conflicts of interest in the position to which you have been

nominated.

An examination of my financial statement will show no present or potentijil

conflicts of interest.

11. Have you ever received a government guaranteed student loan? If so, has it been

repaid?

I have received government guaranteed student loans, all of which have either

been paid or are current at this time. (See attached financial statement.)

12. If confirmed, explain how you will resolve any potential conflict of interest,

including any that may be disclosed by your responses to the above items.

As noted to the Committee in response to Question #1 of this seaion, I will sever

all connections involving conflicts and potential conflicts, including appearances
of such conflicts.
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'^ Uniled Slates

% Office of Government Ethics
1201 New York Avenue, NW ,

Suite 500

Washington, DC 20005-^9 1 7
*fEN-l

^'

November 5, 1993

The Honorable Patrick J. Leahy
Chairman
Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In accordance with the Ethics in Government Act of 1978, I

enclose a copy of the financial disclosure report filed by
Anthony A. Williams, who -has been nominated by President Clinton
for the position of Chief Financial Officer of the Department of
Agriculture .

We have reviewed the report and have also obtained advice from
the Department of Agriculture concerning any possible conflict in
light of its functions and the nominee's proposed duties. Also
enclosed is a copy of Mr. Williams's ethics undertaking dated
November 2, 1993, which amplifies some of his disclosures and
outlines his intention to resign from an outside position.

Based on the foregoing, we believe that Mr. Williams will be
in compliance with applicable laws and regulations governing
conflicts of interest.

Sincerely,

'Stephen D. Potts
Director

Enclosures

Auj:ii~i I')').
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DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
OFFfCE OF THE SECRETARY
WASHINGTON. D C. 20250

November 2, 1993

Honorable Stephen D. Potts
Director
Office of Government Ethics
Suite 500
1201 New York Avenue, N.W.

Washington, D.C. 20005

Dear Mr. Potts:

The purpose of this letter is to outline my financial
interests and explain the step which I intend to take in
order to assure that no conflict of interest or appearance
thereof will arise between my personal financial interests
and the duties I will perform if confirmed to serve as Chief
Financial Officer of the Department of Agriculture.

Prior to my nomination, I served from June 1991 until
June 1993 as Deputy Comptroller of the State of Connecticut.
I have completely severed my relationship with the State of

Connecticut, however, and retain no pension or other
financial interest therewith.

My wife is employed as an Accounting Manager for the
City of St. Louis, stationed at Lambert Airport, St. Louis,
Missouri. In connection with that employment, she

participates in the City of St. Louis Pension Plan. The plan
is a defined benefit plan which is widely diversified and
independently managed, and my wife will receive no benefits
thereunder until she reaches age 60. I believe that my
wife's participation in that plan will give rise to no
conflict of interest in connection with the duties I will
perform as an official of USDA.

I am presently serving, on an unpaid basis, as a member
of the Board of Directors of the Mutual Housing Association,
a non-profit organization located in New Haven, Connecticut.
In order to avoid any potential for a conflict of interest, I

hereby pledge to resign from the Board of Directors of the
Association upon my confirmation to serve as Chief Financial
Officer of USDA.

I believe that the step I have agreed to take, as
outlined above, will assure that no conflict of interest or
appearance thereof will exist between my personal financial
interests and the duties I will perform if confirmed to serve
as Chief Financial Officer of the Department of Agriculture.

Sincerely,

Anthony A. Williams
Chief Financial Officer-

Designate
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BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION (PUBLIC)

1. Full name (include any former names used).

Michael Vincent Dunn.

2. Address: List current place of residence and office address(es).
List all office and home telephone numbers where you may be
reached.

1120 Apple Cross Road, Harpers Ferry, WV 25425; 304-728-0186.

USDA, FmHA, Room 5014-S, Washington, DC 20250; 202-390-1533.

3. Date and place of birth.

9/19/44, Keokuk, lA

4- Marita l Status (include maiden name of wife or husband's name).
List spouse's occupation, employer's name and business
address (es) .

Married, Suzanne Brook Connable.

5. Education: List each college and graduate or professional school
you have attended, including dates of attendance, degrees
received, and dates degrees were granted.

St. Ambrose College - 1982 to 1984

University of New Mexico - 1968 to 1972 - MPA 1972, BA 1971

6- Employment Record : List (by year) all business or professional
corporations, companies, firms, or other enterprises,
partnerships, institutions and organizations, nonprofit or
otherwise, including farms, with which you were connected as an
officer, director, partner, proprietor, or employee since
graduation from college; include a title and brief job
description .

1993 to present - USDA, FmHA - Special Assistant to the
Administrator. Special projects assignments for the Administrator.

1988 to 1993 - National Farmers Union - Director of the
Washington D.C. office and Vice President of Government Relation.
Responsible for Washington D.C. office and government relations for
National Farmers Union.
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1987 to 1988 - U.S. Senate Conunittee on Agriculture, Nutrition and

Forestry - Majority Professional Staff. Responsible for agricultural
credit issues.

1984 to 1986 - Farm Credit Banks of Omaha - Vice President for
Government Relations. Responsible of government relations for the farm
credit bank.

1982 to 1984 - Eastern Iowa Production Credit Association - Loan
Officer for large and complex loans. Responsible for loan portfolio of

the associations large and complex loans.

1981 to 1982 - Conrad Industries - Vice President for Marketing
and Management. Responsible for buying grain and selling product from
an ethanol production plant and for marketing similar plants to groups
of perspective buyers.

1978 to 1981 - USDA, FmHA - Area Director. Responsible for a nine
state FmHA area in the Midwest. Position was FmHA State Director's
supervisor responsible for all FmHA activities within the area.

1373 to 1978 - Southeast Iowa Regional Planning Commission and
Economic Development District - Executive Director. Responsible for

regional and economic development planning and implementation for
Southeast Iowa.

1972 to 1973 - City of Keokuk, lA - Administrative Aide to the

Mayor and Council - Advisor to the mayor and council on administrative,
intergovernmental and economic development matters

7. Military Service : Have you had any military service? If so, give
particulars, including the dates, branch of service, rank or rate,
serial number and type of discharge received.

Yes - USAF - 1964 to 1968, SSGT, AF17703432, Honorable

8. Government Service : State (chronologically) your government
service or public offices you have held, including the terms of
service grade levels and whether such positions were elected or

appointed.

September 1993 to Present - USDA, FmHA Special Assistant to the

Administrator, GS-15 step 10, appointed.

1987 to 1986 - U.S. Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and

Forestry - Majority Staff, Served at the pleasure of the Chairman.

1981 to 1984 - Iowa Development Commission, Commissioner,
appointed by the Governor of Iowa.

1977 to 1981 - USDA, FmHA Area Director, SES, Schedule C.
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1980 to 1981 - Midwest Federal Rural Development Task Force,
Chairman, appointed by the President.

1973 to 1977 - Southeast Iowa Regional Planning Commission and
Economic Development District, Executive Director, Served at the
pleasure of the Commission.

1973 to 1977 - State of Iowa City Development Board, Chairman,
appointed by the Governor of Iowa.

1972 to 1973 - City of Keokuk, lA. , Administrative Aide to Mayor
and Council, Served at the pleasure of the Mayor.

1964 to 1968 - USAF, SSGT, Administrative Specialist.

9. Honors and Awards : List any scholarships, fellowships, honorary
degrees, and honorary society memberships that you received and
believe would be of interest to the Committee.

Distinguished Service Award presented by the Governor of Iowa and
the Iowa Development Commission.

10. Other Memberships : List all organizations to which you belong,
excluding religious organizations.

Iowa Farmers Union and National Democratic Club.

11. Published Writings : List the titles, publishers, and dates of
books, articles, reports, or other published materials (including
published speeches) you have written. Please include on this list
published materials on which you are listed as the principal
editor. It would be helpful to the Committee if you could provide
one copy of all published material that may not be readily
available. Also, to the maximum extent practicable, please supply
a copy of all unpublished speeches you made during the past five
years on issues involving agriculture, nutrition, forestry or
commodity futures policy or related matters.

Various planning and economic development documents for Southeast
Iowa Regional Planning Commission. Various document for the Senate
Agriculture Committee and for National Farmers Union.

12. Health : What is the present state of your health?

Good.
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FINANCIAL DATA AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST (PUBLIC)

1. Have you severed all connections with your immediate past private
sector employers, business firms, associations, and/or
organizations?

Yes.

2. List sources, amounts and dates of all anticipated receipts from
deferred income arrangements, stock options, incompleted contracts
and other future benefits which you expect to derive from previous
business relationships, professional services, firm memberships,
former employers, clients, or customers.

Pension from National Farmers Union's employee pension program.

3. Do you, or does any partnership or closely held corporation in
which you have an interest, own or operate a farm or ranch? (If
yes, please give a brief description including location, size and
type of operation.)

No.

4. Have you, or any partnership or closely held corporation in which
you have an interest, ever participated in Federal commodity price
support programs? (If yes, provide all details including amounts
of direct government payments and loans received or forfeited by
crop and farm, etc. during the past five years.)

No.

5. Have you, or any partnership or closely held corporation in which
you have an interest, ever received a direct or guaranteed loan
from or cosigned a note to the Farmers Home Administration? (If
yes, give details of any such loan activity during the past five
years. )

No.

6. Have you, or any partnership or closely held corporation in which
you have an interest, ever received payments for crop losses from
the Federal Crop Insurance program? (If yes, give details.)

No.

7. If confirmed, do you have any plans, commitments, or agreements to
pursue outside employment or engage in any business or vocation,
with or without compensation, during your service with the
government? (If so, explain.)

No.
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8. Do you have any plans to resume employment, affiliation, or
practice with your previous employers, business firms,
associations, or organizations after completing government
service? (If yes, give details.^

No.

9. Has anyone made a commitment to employ you or retain your services
in any capacity after you leave government service? (If yes,
please specify.)

No.

10. Identify all investments, obligations, liabilities, or other
relationships which involve potential conflicts of interest in the

position to which you have been nominated.

None.

11. Have you ever received a government guaranteed student loan? If

so, has it been repaid?

Yes. Yes. *

12. If confirmed, explain how you will resolve any potential conflict
of interest, including any that may be disclosed by your responses
to the above items.

None exist.

I
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x^^^^^<^, United States
" **

s Office of Government Ethics
^ 1201 New York Avenue, NW., Suite 500

"^ Washington, DC 20005-3917

November 16, 1993

The Honorable Patrick J. Leahy
Chairman
Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510-6000

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In accordance with the Ethics in Government Act of 1978, I

enclose a copy of the financial disclosure report filed by
Michael V. Dunn, who has been nominated by President Clinton for
the position of Administrator, Farmers Home Administration, U.S.
Department of Agriculture.

We have reviewed the report and have also obtained advice from
the Department of Agriculture concerning any possible conflict in

light of its functions and the nominee's proposed duties. Mr. Dunn
has pledged to recuse himself from involvement in any particular
matter involving or directly affecting the National Farmers Union
or any of its members, on a case-by-case basis whenever, such
recusal is recommended by the Department.' s General Counsel.

Based thereon, we believe that Mr. Dunn is in compliance with
applicable laws and regulations governing conflicts of interest.

Sincerely,

-^Jy^l-.-
Stephen D. Potts
Director

Enclosure
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BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION (PUBLIC)

1. Full name:

Wally B. Beyer

2. Address:

Water Park Towers
Apartment 92 3

1501 Crystal Drive
Crystal City, VA 22202

Home / (703) 413-4156
Business # (202) 720-9540

3. Date and place of birth:

August 22, 1930 - Appleton (Swift County), Minnesota

4 . Marital Status :

Married to Patricia A. Shaw - Housewife

5. Education :

Attended North Da)cota State College of Science - 9/55 - 5/58

Associate Degree in Refrigeration & Air Conditioning - 5/57

Associate Degree in Electrical Technology - 5/58

6. Employment Record ;

November 1, 1993, to the Present - Special Assistant to the
Rural Electrification Administration (REA) Administrator,
U.S. Department of Agriculture

December 1963 - October 1993 - Verendrye Electric Cooperative,
Inc.

June 1958 - November 1963 - K. B. MacKichan & Associates
Consulting Engineers

Owner of 100 acre small grain farm - rented 1/2 shares

One-fifth partner in Valley Development Partnership
a 30 unit mobile home park
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7. Military Service :

December 1950 - September 1954

U.S. Air Force - Serial No. 17300826

Position: Staff Sergeant

Honorable Discharge - September 1954

8. Government Service ;

November 1993 - Present

Special Assistant to the REA Administrator

9. Honors and Awards :

None applicable

10. Other Memberships ;

See attached

11. Published Writings :

July 11, 1991 - Testimony U.S. House Committee on Ways & Means,
Sub-Committee on Select Revenue Measures "Rural Enterprise Zones"

November 20, 1991 - Testimony U.S. Senate Agriculture Nutrition &

Forestry Committee on Jobs and Rural America

12. Health ;

Excellent



99

WALLY B. BEYER

COMMUNITY/STATE/NATIONAL INVOLVEMENT

COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT:

Velva Association of Commerce
Velva Area Development Corporation
Velva Lions Club
Velva Area Toastmasters
Velva Park Commission
Verendrye Electric Housing Development Corporation
North Prairie Rural Water Association organizing task force
Minot Area Development Corporation
Minot Mayor's Airport Task Force Committee
Minot Mayor's Veteran's Hospital Task Force Committee
Chairman, Oak Valley Lutheran Congregation
Chairman, Metigoshe Ministries Board of Directors
Chairman, 7th District Democratic/NPL Party
Chairman, Minot Task Force '96

STATE & NATIONAL INVOLVEMENT:

National Rural Electric Cooperative Association (NRECA)
Finance Advisory Committee

NRECA Energy Conservation Committee
NRECA Member Relations and Load Management Committee
NRECA Rate Issues Study Committee
NRECA/National Rural Water Association Joint Study Committee
Chairman, North Dakota Rural Electric Managers Association
Director, North Dakota Energy Association
Director, North Dakota State Development Corporation
Director, North Dakota Business & Industrial Development

Department
Director, North Dakota Economic Development Commission
Director, Flower Power, Inc.
Director, Myron G. Nelson Venture Capital Fund
Member, Growing North Dakota Committee
Director, Roughrider Equity Development Corporation
Interim General Manager, Souris River Telecommunications
Cooperative

Director, North Dakota Future Fund
Director, North Dakota Technology Transfer, Inc.
Director, North Dakota Small Business Investment Company

I have severed my past responsibilities and directorships on all the
above committees and corporations as of October 29, 1993.
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FINANCIAL DATA AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST (PUBLIC)

1. Question:: Have you severed all connections with your immediate

past private sector employers, business firms, associations,
and/or organizations?

Ansver: Yes, by the exception of my 100 acre small grain farm and

being 1/5 partner in Valley Development Partnership, a 30 unit
mobile home park.

2. Question: List sources, amounts and dates of all anticipated
receipts from deferred income arrangements, stock options,
incompleted contracts and other future benefits which you expect
to derive from previous business relationships, professional
services, firm memberships, former employers, clients, or
customers.

Answer: As an employee of Verendrye Electric Cooperative, Inc., I

participated in a defined benefit pension plan that I have rolled
over in to a 401K plan presently managed by NRECA. I intend to
transfer these funds in to a privately managed mutual fund or
available investments, as outlined in my recusal letter to
Mr. Stephen D. Potts, Office of Government Ethics, dated
November 10, 199 3.

3. Question: Do you, or does any partnership or closely held
corporation in which you have an interest, own or operate a farm
or ranch? (If yes, please give a brief description including
location, size and type of operation.}

Answer: I own a 100 acre small grain farm. I would intend to
maintain this operation on a 1/2 crop share arrangement.
Estimated annual revenue from sales of production between

S4,000-S5,000. Located in Velva Township, McHenry,
North Dakota.

I would also intend to maintain 1/5 partner in Valley Development
Partnership, a 30 unit mobile home park. My share of income is

estimated to be $1,000. Located in City of Velva,
North Dakota.

4. Question: Have you, or any partnership or closely held
corporation in which you have an interest, ever participated in
Federal commodity price support programs? (If yes, provide all
details including amounts of direct government payments and loans
received or forfeited by crop and farm, etc. during the past five

years. )

Answer: Yes, ASCS payments as follows: 1993 - $420.00 - (final
payment expected in December of 1993), 1992 - $696.00, 1991 -

$980.59, 1990 - $792.75, 1989 - $590.00
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5. Question: Have you, or any partnership or closely held
corporation in which you have an interest, ever received a direct
or guaranteed loan from or cosigned a note to the Farmers Home
Administration? (If yes, give details of any such loan activity
during the past five years.)

Answer: No

6. Question: Have you, or any partnership or closely held
corporation in which you have an interest, ever received payments
for crop losses from the Federal Crop Insurance program? (If yes,
give details. )

Answer: No

7. Question: If confirmed, do you have any plans, commitments, or
agreements to pursue outside employment or engage in any business
or vocation, with or without compensation, during your service
with the government? (If so, explain.)

Answer: No

8. Question: Do you have any plans to resume employment,
affiliation, or practice with your previous employers, business
firms, associations, or organizations after completing government
service? (If yes, give details.)

Answer: No

9. Question: Has anyone made a commitment to employ you or retain
your services in any capacity after you leave government service?
(If yes, please specify.)

Answer: No

10. Question: Identify all investments, obligations, liabilities, or
other relationships which involve potential conflicts of interest
in the position to which you have been nominated.

Answer: None, except in my continued membership in Verendrye
Electric Cooperative, Inc., which is addressed in my letter to
Stephen D. Potts, Office of Government Ethics, of November 10.

11. Question: Havp. you ever received a government guaranteed student
loan? If so, has it been repaid?

Answer: No

12. Question: If confirmed, explain how you will resolve any
potential conflict of interest, including any that may be
disclosed by your responses to the above items.

Answer: Please refer to recusal letter addressed to
Stephen D. Potts, Office of Government Ethics, of November 10.

74-342 0-94-5
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-^^T^^^^ United States

o Office of Government Ethics
't3 1201 New York Avenue, NW., Suite 500

"^ Washington, DC 20005 3917

November 15, 1993

The Honorable Patrick J. Leahy
Chairman
Conunittee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510-6000

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In accordance with the Ethics in Government Act of 1978, I

enclose a copy of the financial disclosure report filed by
Wally B. Beyer, who has been nominated by President Clinton for the
position of Administrator, Rural Electrification Administration,
Department of Agriculture (USDA) .

We have reviewed the report and have also obtained advice from
the USDA concerning any possible conflict in light of its functions
and the nominee's proposed duties. Also enclosed is a letter from
Mr. Beyer, dated November 10, 1993, outlining his ethics agreements
with respect to recusals, resignations, and other similar matters.

Based thereon, we believe that Mr. Beyer is in compliance with
applicable laws and regulations governing conflicts of interest.

Stephen D. Potts
Director

Enclosures

or.i: lof.
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As an employee of Verendrye, I have also participated in
a defined benefit pension plan independently managed by the
National Rural Electric Cooperative Association (NRECA) . The
funds representing my interest in that plan have presently
been rolled over into a plan established under section 401 (k)
of the Internal Revenue Code, 26 U.S.C. 401(k), also managed
by NRECA. As you may be aware, NRECA is an organization
comprised of and representing all rural electric
cooperatives, and plays an extremely active role in such
representation before REA, USDA, and the United States
Congress. It is important that I be able to deal regularly
with officials of NRECA in my role as Administrator of REA.
I pledge, therefore, that I will withdraw all funds from the
described 401 (k) plan and reinvest those funds in other
appropriate investments, as soon as possible after my confir-
mation to serve as Administrator of REA. Once that step has
been taken, I will have no remaining financial interest in

NRECA, and I believe therefore that I will be free to perform
the full range of duties assigned by law to the Administrator
of KcJ^.

I believe that the steps I have described above will
serve to assure that no conflict of interest or appearance
thereof will exist between my personal financial interests
and the duties I will perform if confirmed to serve as
Administrator of REIA.

Sincerely,

Wally B. Beyer
Administrator-Designate
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BIOGRAPHICAL INFORMATION (PUBLIC)

Full name (include any former names used).

Grant B. Buntrock

Address: List current place of residence and office address (es)
List all office and home telephone numbers where you may be
reached.

Home: 11200 Chapel Road
Fairfax Station, VA 22039
Phone: 703-250-3835

Office: U.S. Department of Agriculture
14th & Independence Ave. , S.W.
Room 3086 South Building
Washington, D.C. 20515
Phone: 202-720-3467

Date and place of birth.

October 30, 1936
Columbia, South Dakota

Marital Status (include maiden name of wife or husband's name).
List spouse's occupation, employer's name and business
address (es) .

Donna Weimer-Buntrock
Confidential Assistant
U.S. Department of Agriculture
Assistant Secretary for Food and Consumer Services
14th & Independence Ave. , S.W.
Washington, D.C. 20515

Education : List each college and graduate or professional school
you have attended, including dates of attendance, degrees
received, and dates degrees were granted.

South Dakota State University - Agriculture Management Courses
1954/1955 - No degree

USDA Graduate School Courses
Seminar in Middle Management - 1967
Seminar in Executive Development - 1968
Grain Marketing Courses - 1968
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6. EmplovTiient Record : List (by year) all business or professional
corporations, companies, firms, or other enterprises,
partnerships, institutions and organizations, nonprofit or
otherwise, including farms, with which you were connected as an
officer, director, partner, proprietor, or employee since
graduation from college; include a title and brief job
description.

1987-1993 Director National Farmers Organization (NFO)
Washington Office

As NFO's Washington representative, served as
liaison with congress and various government
agencies on behalf of NFO's national board and its
president concerning agriculture policy,
legislation and related issues. I was also
designated as NFO's international representative,
which included travel and meetings with farm
leaders in other countries concerning NFO's views
and concerns. Served as treasurer and
administrator of NFO's Grass Roots in Politics
(GRIP) political action fund. Provided information
and background on major agriculture issues to the
media and membership. Prepared and arranged for
testimony by NFO's leadership and occasionally
presented testimony on behalf of NFO before
congressional committees.

1985-1987 General Farm Manager

Managed a 400 acre 60 head thoroughbred and grain
farm at Middleburg, Virginia. Responsible for all
breeding, foaling, training, and sales activity for
the farm. This also included general farm
maintenance, pasture management, hay and some row
crop production. The operation included seven full
time and several seasonal or part-time employees.

1980-1985 USDA-ASCS Director of Cotton, Grain and Rice Price
Support Division

Responsible for the development of regulations and
program procedures for the administration of
production adjustment and price support programs
for cotton, gains, and rice. These regulations and
procedures were used by state and county ASCS
offices for the administration of these programs.
Supervised approximately 40 personnel including
branch chiefs and program specialists.

1977-1980 USDA-ASCS Assistant Deputy Administrator, State and
County Operations (DASCO) Senior Executive
Service-3

Worked directly with the deputy administrator and
administrator of ASCS in the formulation and
implementation of commodity and conservation
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programs. Served as acting deputy administrator in
the deputy administrators absence.

DASCO has direct supervisory responsibilities for
the entire state and county ASCS office delivery
system as well as five regional directors and the
Washington conservation and commodity program
divisions.

1971-1977 USDA-ASCS Branch Chief, Common Program Provisions

Responsible for the development of regulations and
county office procedures for ASCS farm record
system, farm reconstitutions, farmland and cropland
definitions and other provisions common to all
commodity programs.

1967-1971 USDA Grain Marketing Specialist

Responsible for development of standards and
instructions for the maintenance, storage and
handling of CCC owned grain and CCC owned bin-
sites. Was directly involved in the dismantling
and disposal of CCC owned grain and bin-sites which
were once located and utilized in all major grain
producing states.

1963-1967 ASCS County Executive Director
Day Coi-nty-Webster, South Dakota

Responsible for the administration of all ASCS farm
programs to approximately 1500 farmers within the
county.

Workload in the Day County ASCS office was the 3rd
or 4th largest in South Dakota. Programs included
conservation reserve, ACP, wheat and feed grain,
commodity price support loans, facility loans, wool
incentive, cropland conversion and the maintenance
of CCC owned bin-sites with more than 1 million
bushels of grain in storage.

1959-1963 ASCS County Office - Brown County, Aberdeen,
South Dakota

Began my USDA career as a county office compliance
clerk where I worked both outside and in the office
perfoming acreage determinations for program
compliance. I was promoted to chief clerk in 1961
and had supervisory responsibilities for all of the
county office program clerks until I was promoted
to county executive director of the Day County ASCS
Office in 1963.
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1957-1976 Farming experience

Born and raised on a grain and livestock farm in
South Dakota. Farmed in partnership with my father
until he passed away in 1959. I operated the

family farm until 1967. I owned rangeland and
maintained an interest in the South Dakota farm
operation until 1976.

7. Military Service : Have you had any military service? If so, give
particulars, including the dates, branch of service, rank or rate,
serial number and type of discharge received.

U.S. Navy 12-7-55 through 9-12-57 - ES-4
Honorable Discharge 12-6-61

8. Government Service : State (chronologically) your government
service or public offices you have held, including the terms of
service grade levels and whether such positions were elected or

appointed.

1980-1985 USDA-ASCS Director of Cotton, Grain and Rice Price
Support Division

Responsible for the development of regulations and

program procedures for the administration of

production adjustment and price support programs
for cotton, gains, and rice. These regulations and

procedures were used by state and county ASCS
offices for the administration of these programs.
Supervised approximately 40 personnel including
branch chiefs and program specialists.

1977-1980 USDA-ASCS Assistant Deputy Administrator, State and

County Operations (DASCO) Senior Executive
Service-3

Worked directly with the deputy administrator and
administrator of ASCS in the formulation and

implementation of commodity and conservation
programs. Served as acting deputy administrator in
the deputy administrators absence.

DASCO has direct supervisory responsibilities for
the entire state and county ASCS office delivery
system as well as five regional directors and the

Washington conservation and commodity program
divisions.

1971-1977 USDA-ASCS Branch Chief, Common Program Provisions
GS-14
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Responsible for the development of regulations and

county office procedures for ASCS farm record

system, farm reconstitution, farmland and cropland
definitions and other provisions common to all

commodity programs.

1967-1971 USDA Grain Marketing Specialist - GS-13

Responsible for development of standards and
instructions for the maintenance, storage and

handling or CCC owned grain and CCC owned bin-
sites. Was directly involved in the dismantling
and disposal of CCC owned grain and bin-sites which
were once located and utilized in all major grain
producing states.

1963-1967 ASCS County Executive Director - CO-11
Day County-Webster, South Dakota

Responsible for the administration of all ASCS farm

programs to approximately 1500 farmers within the

county.

Workload in the Day County ASCS office was the 3rd
or 4th largest in South Dakota. Programs included
conservation reserve, ACP, wheat and feed grain,
commodity price support loans, facility loans, wool

incentive, cropland conversion and the maintenance
of CCC owned bin-sites with more than 1 million
bushels of grain in storage.

1959-1963 ASCS County Office - Brown County, Aberdeen,
South Dakota - CO-6

Began my USDA career as a county office compliance
clerk where I worked both outside and in the office

performing acreage determinations for program
compliance. I was promoted to chief clerk in 1961
and had supervisory responsibilities for all of the

county office program clerks until I was promoted
to county executive director of the Day County ASCS
Office in 1963.

9. Honors and Awards : List any scholarships, fellowships, honorary
degrees, and honorary society memberships that you received and
believe would be of interest to the Committee.

Several Meritorious and Bonus Awards during my career with the

Department of Agriculture. 1980 Senior Executive Superior Service
Bonus Award.
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10. other Memberships : List all organizations to which you belong,
excluding religious organizations.

National Democratic Club, Virginia and Maryland Horseman
Association.

11. Published Writings : List the titles, publishers, and dates of

books, articles, reports, or other published materials (including
published speeches) you have written. Please include on this list

published materials on which you are listed as the principal
editor. It would be helpful to the Committee if you could provide
one copy of all published material that may not be readily
available. Also, to the maximum extent practicable, please supply
a copy of all unpublished speeches you m.ade during the past five

years on issues involving agriculture, nutrition, forestry or

commodity futures policy or related matters.

The following is a listing of both oral and written testimony
which I presented to the Senate and House Agriculture Committee:

2/26/87 Subcommittee on Agricultural Credit and Rural
Electrification
Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry
United States Senate
Subject: Review of Current Soybean Situation

2/2/88 Subcommittee on Wheat, Soybeans and Feed Grains
Committee on Agriculture
U.S. House of Representatives
Subject: Review of Current Soybean Situation

6/27/89 Subcommittee on Cotton, Rice, and Sugar and Subcommittee
on Wheat, Soybeans, and Feed Grains
Committee on Agriculture
U.S. House of Representatives
Subject: Review of Crop Acreage Base Provisions of the

1985 Food Security Act

2/21/91 Subcommittee on Conservation Credit, and Rural
Development Committee on Agriculture
U.S. House of Representatives
Subject: Agriculture Credit Issues

2/28/91 Subcommittee on Department Operation, Research, and

Foreign Agriculture Committee on Agriculture
U.S. House of Representatives
Subject: Review of the Uruguay Round of Multi-Lateral
Trade Negotiations Under the General Agreement on
Tariffs and Trade (GATT)

3/20/91 Subcommittee on Conservation, Credit, and Rural
Development Committee on Agriculture
U.S. House of Representatives
Subject: FmHA Emergency Loan Program



117

7/8/91 Subcommittee on Domestic and Foreign Marketing and
Production Promotion
Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry
United States Senate
Subject: Swedish Barley Sale

3/5/92 Subcommittee on Livestock Dairy, and Poultry
Committee on Agriculture
U.S. House of Representatives
Subject: Packers and Stockyards Act

4/29/92 Forests, Family Farms, and Energy Subcommittee Committee
on Agriculture
U.S. House of Representatives
Subject: The Review of the Potential for Use of Grain-
Based Ethanol in Transportation Fuels, and Review of
H.R. 776, "National Energy Efficiency Act of 1991"

7/30/92 Subcommittee on Wheat, Soybeans, and Feed Grains
Committee on Agriculture
U.S. House of Representatives
Subject: Review of Department of Agriculture
Reorganization and its Effects on Grains and Oilseeds
Producers and Programs

9/30/92 Subcommittee on Agricultural Credit of the Agriculture,
Nutrition and Forestry
Senate Committee on Agriculture
Subject: The USDA National Appeals

2/3/93 Committee on Agriculture
U.S. House of Representatives
Subject: Agriculture Economic Outlook Hearing

12. Health : What is the present state of your health?

Good Health
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FINANCIAL DATA AND CONFLICT OF INTEREST (PUBLIC)

1. Have you severed all connections with your immediate past private
sector employers, business firms, associations, and/or
organizations?

Yes

2. List sources, amounts and dates of all anticipated receipts from
deferred income arrangements, stock options, incompleted contracts
and other future benefits which you expect to derive from previous
business relationships, professional services, firm memberships,
former employers, clients, or customers.

None

3. Do you, or does any partnership or closely held corporation in
which you have an interest, own or operate a farm or ranch? (If
yes, please give a brief description including location, size and
type of operation.)

No

4. Have you, or any partnership or closely held corporation in which
you have an interest, ever participated in Federal commodity price
support programs? (If yes, provide all details including amounts
of direct government payments and loans received or forfeited by
crop and farm, etc. during the past five years.)

Our South Dakota farm which I operated in partnership with my
brother until 1967 participated in commodity price support
programs. I have held no direct ownership or management interest
in farmland since 1976. My brother currently owns and operates
the family farm.

5. Have you, or any partnership or closely held corporation in which
you have an interest, ever received a direct or guaranteed loan
from or cosigned a note to the Farmers Home Administration? (If

yes, give details of any such loan activity during the past five

years. )

No

6. Have you, or any partnership or closely held corporation in which
you have an interest, ever received payments for crop losses from
the Federal Crop Insurance program? (If yes, give details.)

Yes - but only during the period described in guestion #4.

7. If confirmed, do you have any plans, commitments, or agreements to

pursue outside employment or engage in any business or vocation.

(
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with or without compensation, during your service with the

government? (If so, explain.)

No

8. Do you have any plans to resume employment, affiliation, or

practice with your previous employers, business firms,
associations, or organizations after completing government
service? (If yes, give details.)

No

9. Has anyone made a commitment to employ you or retain your services
in any capacity after you leave government service? (If yes,
please specify.)

No

10. Identify all investments, obligations, liabilities, or other
relationships which involve potential conflicts of interest in the

position to which you have been nominated.

None

11. Have you ever received a government guaranteed student loan? If

so, has it been repaid?

No

12. If confirmed, explain how you will resolve any potential conflict
of interest, including any that may be disclosed by your responses
to the above items.

To my knowledge I do not have any potential conflict of interest
involvement relating to this position. I had invested in a

pension fund with my former employer, the National Farmers
Organization which I am in the process of liquidating.
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^^^^^r United States'^^
o Office of Government Ethics

'i? 1201 New York Avenue, NW., Suite 500

^^ Washington, DC 20005-3917

November 15, 1993

The Honorable Patrick J. Leahy
Chairman
Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition

and Forestry
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510-6000

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In accordance with the Ethics in Government Act of 1978, I

enclose a copy of the financial disclosure report filed by
Grant B. Buntrock, who has been nominated by President Clinton to
serve Jis a member of the Board of Directors of the Commodity Credit

Corporation, a corportion within the Department of Agriculture.

We have reviewed the report and have also obtained advice from
the Department of Agriculture concerning any possible conflict in

light of its functions and the nominee's proposed duties. Also
enclosed are a letter from the ethics official of the agency, dated
November 12, 1993, and Mr. Buntrock 's letter of November 10, 1993,
which discuss his ethics agreements with respect to resignations,
recusals, and certain other matters.

Based thereon, we believe that Mr. Buntrock will be in

compliance with the applicable laws and regulations governing
conflicts of interest.

Sincerely,

>5^=J»Xl-^ . 'J^cT^r

Stephen D. Potts
Director

Enclosures

or.i- • Kii

Aiij;iivi V/)
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DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE
OFFICE OF THE SECRETARY
WASHINGTON. D C 20250

November 12, 1993

Honorable Stephen D. Potts
Director
Office of Government Ethics
Suite 500
1201 New York Avenue, N.W.
Washington, B.C. 20005

Dear Mr. Potts:

Enclosed is a copy of the SF 278, Financial Disclosure
Report, submitted by Grant B. Buntrock, nominee to serve as a
Member of the Board of Directors of the Commodity Credit
Corporation (CCC) , a corporation within the Department of
Agriculture. Also enclosed is Mr. Buntrock's letter to you
of November 10, 1993, outlining the steps which he has agreed
to take in order to assure that no conflict of interest will
exist between his personal financial interests and the duties
he will perform if confirmed to serve as a Member of the
Board of Directors of the CCC. I have signed Mr. Buntrock's
Financial Disclosure Report as this Department's designated
agency ethics official.

Based upon the information contained in his Financial
Disclosure Report, and considering the steps which he has
pledged to take as outlined in his letter to you, I believe
that Mr. Buntrock's appointment to serve as a Member of the
Board of Directors of the CCC will give rise to no conflict
of interest or appearance thereof under applicable laws and
regulations.

Sincerely,

i^<M
Larry B. iBlaglef (/

Director of Personnel
and

Designated Agency Ethics Official

Enclosures
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^^Sj\
United States AQricultural P.O. Box 2415

^

?*P*^,7'*"'
°' Stabilization and Washington, D.C.

Agriculture Conservation Service 20013

November 10, 1993

Honorable Stephen D. Potts
Director
Office of Government Ethics
Suite 500
1201 New York Avenue, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20005

Dear Mr. Potts:

The purpose of this letter is to outline the steps which
I intend to take in order to assure that no conflict of
interest will arise between my personal financial interests
and the duties I will perform if confirmed to serve as a
Member of the Board of Directors of the Commodity Credit
Corporation (CCC) .

I have served, from March 1987 until my recent
resignation, as Director of the Washington, D.C. office for
the National Farmers Organization (NFO) , a non-profit
organization headquartered in Ames, Iowa, which represents
the interests of its members with respect to Federal farm
programs and other issues of importance to farmers. 1 have
resigned from that position and I retain no financial
interest in NFO except for my interest in an Individual
Retirement Account (IRA) managed by NFO. In order to assure
that no conflict of interest will exist in connection with
the duties I will perform as a Member of the Board of
Directors of the CCC, I hereby pledge to withdraw all funds
from that IRA.

While the NFO represents the interests of farmers
generally on a wide range of issues, the organization does
not ordinarily represent its members or others in connection
with particular matters pending before this Department.
Thus, it is unlikely that any matter would arise within the
Department in which the NFO has a direct financial interest
or is representing anyone with a financial interest in the
matter. Nonetheless, in order to avoid any potential for an
appearance of a conflict of interest because of my past
relationship with NFO, I hereby pledge to recuse myself from
involvement in any particular matter which may arise within
the Department, involving or directly affecting NFO or any of
its members, on a case-by-case basis whenever, after
consultation, such recusal is recommended by the Department's
General Counsel.

I believe that the steps I have agreed to take, as
outlined above, will assure that no conflict of interest or
appearance thereof will arise as a result of my past
relationship with NFO, in connection with the duties I will
perform if confirmed to serve as a Member of the Board of
Directors of the CCC.

Sincerely,

.•^^^i^^^ 9^ ' O-^^c^-^-Uurryf]^

Grant B. Buntrock
Administrator
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United States

Office of Government Ethics
P O Box HIGH

Washingion D C 20044

Draft of 07/22/88

BLIND TRUSTEE ORIENTATION

1. History
no agreeaent as to proper foraulatlon

cronylsn

2. "Blindness" Is aore than the title

unique treat»ent
confidentiality
very limited conaunica t ions

3. Periodic reports

4. Coaaunlcat ions restrictions

5. Relationships with other professionals
and eaployees [Art. 14 (N)]

6. Transactions with Interested parties [Art. 15 (B)]

7. Prohibition against use of trust property for
collateral by trustee for Interested party

8. Confidentiality within the trustee organization

9. Tax returns

10. No restrictions on investaents
- except (f)(4)(B): diversification

11. Consultation with OGE as concerns and Issues arise

CON 13J-M-0
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Hon. Barbara A. Mikulski,

Washington, DC, November 15, 1993.

Hon. Patrick J. Leahy,
Chair, Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition, and Forestry, U.S. Senate, Washington,

DC20510.

Dear Chairman Leahy: I am writing to introduce my constituent Barbara Peder-
sen Holum to be a Commissioner of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission
(CFTC). I had hoped to be there in person, but I am co-chairing a Labor Committee
hearing the morning of your nominations hearing which prevents me from attend-

ing.
Ms. Holum has strong qualifications and experience on issues coming before the

CFTC. She knows proauction agriculture, has followed the regulatory challenges
and issues of the CFTC, and is ready to roll up her sleeves and make Government
work for Americans.

I commend Ms. Holum to the committee.

Sincerely,
(Signed) Barbara A. Mikulski,

U.S. Senator.

North American Securities Administrators Association,
November 16, 1993.

Hon. Patrick J. Leahy,
Chairman, Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition, and Forestry, U.S. Senate, Wash-

ington, DC 20510.

Dear Chairman Leahy: On behalf of the North American Securities Administra-
tors Association (NASAA),3 we are writing today with respect to the hearings sched-
uled for tomorrow, November 17th, in which the Senate Agriculture Committee will

consider the nominations of John E. Tull and Barbara Holum for the positions of
Commissioner at the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (CFTC). We respect-

fully request that the conmiittee determine that these nominees support the CFTC's
critical mission of fostering investor protection and market integrity in the futures
markets.
We ask that you and the committee assure yourselves that the nominees are com-

mitted to the following two tenets:

• Investor protection. The CFTC plays a critical regulatory role. It not only over-
sees the large futures industry, but it also has exclusive regulatory authority over
futures contracts. This differs from the regulatory scheme for the securities industry
in which the States and the Federal Government share oversight duties. As a result,
the CFTC alone is responsible for the approval of innovative financial products, the

curbing of destructive, fraudulent trading schemes and the promotion of stability
and Uquidity in the trading of financial derivatives.

Mr. Chairman, the CFTC has the opportunity to promote innovation, but there
must be a balance struck between promoting financial innovation and safeguarding
the public. Any dysfunction of the commodity futures markets could have a dev-

astating and global impact on market prices for a wide range of commodities and
on those who trade in them. In addition, these "derivative" markets can have direct

impacts on the equity markets. While recognizing that overregulation may place un-

necessary burdens on the marketplace, great harm also can come from too little reg-
ulation. NASAA encourages the committee to assure itself that Commission ap-
pointees recognize the necessity of an active enforcement program in this critical

area.
• Judicious use of exemptive authority. Mr. Chairman, recent actions taken by

the CFTC have caused deep concern among State securities regulators. Under ex-

emptive authority, 4 provided in its most recent reauthorization, the CFTC, on April
13, 1993, completely dismissed from oversight and regulation a large number of en-

ergy products. These products are believeaby many to be futures contracts, which

3 In the United States, the North American Securities Administrators Association (NASAA)
is the national voice of the 50 State agencies responsible for investor protection and the efRcient

functioning of capital markets at the grassroots level. NASAA and its members work closely

with the CFTC and National Futures Association (NFA) in combating commodity-related fraud.
4NASAA supported this grant of authority as a means of permitting appropriate, narrow ex-

emptions in contrast to the prior pattern of wholesale abdication of its responsibilities. However,
we believe that this new power is being misused.



131

should be traded on a futures exchange. While some use of the exemptive authority
in this area was encouraged by Congress in the CFTC's reauthorization, the CFTC
surprised many observers (including not only the States but its own Division of En-

forcement), by going so far as to exempt these products from even its antifraud

rules. This actiongave rise a congressional hearing in the House of Representatives.
In short, the CFTC appears to have served notice that it wUl not intervene even
if faced with patently fraudulent activity in this area.

This recent action greatly expands a controversial legal interpretation issued by
the CFTC in 1990 involving the Brent Oil markets. 5 That action directly opened the

door to potential abuse of consumers. ^ Many States are deeply concerned that the
exclusive jurisdiction enjoyed by the CFTC, coupled with the agencj^s continuing
rush toward deregulation, makes it extremely diflicult to provide adequate
consumer protection in the commodity futures area.

The broad exemptive authority now enjoyed by the CFTC must be used judi-

ciously by individuals who are dedicated to protecting the public and to providing
a proper regulatory balance. As such, the appointments by the administration to fill

the vacancies at the CFTC come at a crucial time.

Over the past few years, the States have seen their relations with the CFTC
gradually improve, but the recent trend at the CFTC has caused considerable con-

cern. The States historically have been willing participants in the CFTC's Advisory
Conrmiittee on CFTC-State Cooperation, but changes of commissioners at the CFTC
have rendered that committee inactive. As the sole regulator of a large and often-

times volatile futures industry, it is imperative that competent and dedicated com-
missioners fill these positions before further deterioration occurs at the agency.
Mr. Chairman, NASAA greatly appreciates the leadership role you have played

in securing appropriate funding and regulatory powers for the CFTC. We respect-

fully urge you to look closely at these nominees and to assure yourself that they
are individuals who will support the mission of the agency which is to judiciously
regulate and, at the same time, protect the users of the futures markets.
NASAA looks forward to continuing to work with you and your staff as you move

forward in these nominations and other matters affecting the CFTC. As you know.
Fowler West recently left the CFTC to join our association as its executive director.

Unfortunately, his leaving the CFTC has greatly reduced the agenc/s focus on in-

vestor protection at the commission level. This situation needs to be addressed by
appointing commissioners who believe in investor protection.

Please do not hesitate to call upon us if we mav be of further assistance.

Craig Goettsch may be reached at (515) 281-4441. Philip Feigin may be reached at

(303) 894-2320.

Sincerely,
(Signed) Craig A. Goettsch,

President;

Philip A. Feigin,
President-elect.

" In September of 1990, the CFTC issued a statutory interpretation tailored to protect oil com-

panies involved in the so-called Brent Oil market. The U.S. District Court for the Southern Dis-

trict of New York had found Brent Oil contracta to be illegally traded futures contracts. The
CFTC's interpretation, which peissed by a 3 to 1 vote, with Commissioner West dissenting, es-

sentially purported to overrule the court decision. The interpretation declared the Brent con-

tracts to be forward contracts, not futures contracts, by substantially revising the definitional

criteria of what constitutes a forward contract and a futures contract under the Commodity Ex-

change Act.
« Relying heavily on the CFTC's Brent interpretation in 1990, "Statutory Interpretation Con-

cerning Forward Transactions," 55 Fed. R^. 39188 (Sept. 25, 1990), the Ninth Circuit Court
of Appeals in California declared that certain precious metals transactions were both forward
and futures contracts. Bybee v A-Mark Precious Metals, Inc., 945 F.2d 309 (9th Cir. 1991). This
meant that they were subject to the exclusive jurisdiction of the CFTC and, as a result, no other

regulator could assert jurisdiction. This ruling thwarted the State of Idaho's effort to stop what
it felt to be a precious metals scam against its citizens which has resulted in the loss of three

million dollars.
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